An Energy-Efficient Triple-Channel UWB-based Cognitive Radio



Nam-Seog Kim

Electrical Engineering and Computer Sciences University of California at Berkeley

Technical Report No. UCB/EECS-2016-25 http://www.eecs.berkeley.edu/Pubs/TechRpts/2016/EECS-2016-25.html

May 1, 2016

Copyright © 2016, by the author(s). All rights reserved.

Permission to make digital or hard copies of all or part of this work for personal or classroom use is granted without fee provided that copies are not made or distributed for profit or commercial advantage and that copies bear this notice and the full citation on the first page. To copy otherwise, to republish, to post on servers or to redistribute to lists, requires prior specific permission.

Acknowledgement

Working and studying with brilliant people in the superb environment at UC Berkeley was one of the most fortunate and honorable opportunities in my whole life. Most of all my gratitude to my research advisor, Prof. Jan M. Rabaey is so sincere and deep that I can't even find proper words to express it. Without the dedication, insight, and tolerance he showed me during my stay, I could not have reached this point, much less conducted proper research. I also would like to convey my deepest thanks to Prof. Ali M. Ninejad for the discussion and his devotion to the field of research. It was also my honor to have Prof. Paul K. Wright as my qualification committee.

An Energy-Efficient Triple-Channel UWB-based Cognitive Radio

By

Nam-Seog Kim

A dissertation submitted in partial satisfaction of the Requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

in

Engineering – Electrical Engineering and Computer Sciences

in the

GRADUATE DIVISION

of the

UNIVERSITY of CALIFORNIA, BERKELEY

Committee in charge: Professor Jan Rabaey, Chair Professor Ali M. Niknejad Professor Paul K. Wright

Spring 2014

An Energy-Efficient Triple-Channel UWB-based Cognitive Radio

Copyright 2014 by Nam-Seog Kim

An Energy-Efficient Triple-Channel UWB-based Cognitive Radio

by

Nam-Seog Kim

Doctor of Philosophy in Electrical Engineering and Computer Science University of California, Berkeley Professor Jan M. Rabaey, Chair

The proposed triple-channel UWB-based cognitive radio exploits spectral crowding and coexistence of other wireless devices as the number of sensors and wearable computing devices increases in 3.1GHz to 10.6GHz ISM band to achieve energy efficient 1Gb/s shortrange wireless communication. A dual-resolution analog wavelet-based spectrum performs bandwidth-and frequency-agile band pass filter (BPF) to detect narrowband and wideband interferers with low power consumption. A charge-pump-based triangular waveform generators and a source follower type low pass filter (LPF) generates basis function for the spectrum sensing with 132MHz sensing resolution. A Low power integer-N QPLL with reduced reference spur by digital calibration on mismatch of the charge pump current supports the tuning frequencies with a linear tuned wide range two stage ring-VCO and a low power programmable true-single-phase-clock (TSPC) divider. The proposed Triplechannel UWB-based cognitive radio was fabricated in 1V 65nm CMOS GP process. The test chip size is $2.3 \times 2 \text{ mm}^2$, and the active area is 2.1 mm^2 . The data rate by using triangular shaped BPSK data is 1Gb/s at 1m communication. The lowest FoM of the energy/bit is 61pJ/bit, and the highest FoM is 102pJ/bit. It achieves BER from 9.2×10^{-7} to 1.1×10^{-4} according to frequency allocation of the triple-channels. The triple-channel UWB-based cognitive radio can provide energy efficient high-data rate wireless communication even with over 20% channel occupation.

Dedicated to my Family...

Contents

List of Figures v

List of Tables ix
1 Introduction 1
1.1 High-Data-Rate and Short-Range-Radio 1
1.2 Comparison between UWB Radio and 60GHz Radio
1.3 Interferers in UWB band 6
1.4 UWB-based Cognitive Radios 8
1.5 Dissertation Outline
2 Multi-Channel High-Data-Rate UWB-based Cognitive Radio 11
2.1 Modulation Schemes of the UWB Radio 11
2.2 Pulse Shaping of the UWB Radio 11
2.3 Single-Channel UWB-based Cognitive Radio 13
2.4 Multi-Channel UWB-based Cognitive Radio
2.5 Adaptive BW Multi-Channel UWB-based Cognitive Radio 20
2.6 Link Budget for Triple Channel UWB-based Cognitive Radio 22
2.7 Group Delay of Multi-Channel UWB-based Cognitive Radio 26
3 Dual-Resolution Analog Wavelet-based Wideband Spectrum Sensing 27
3.1 Spectrum Sensing in UWB band 27
3.2 Wideband Spectrum Sensing 28
3.3 An Analog Wavelet-based Wideband Spectrum Sensing
3.4 Spectrum Sensing Resolution for a UWB-based Cognitive Radios

3.5 Triangular waveform generation with Source Follower LPF for Side-lobe Reduction	38
3.5.1 Triangular waveform generation with Source Follower LPF for Side- Reduction	-lobe . 38
3.5.2 A Low power Triangular Waveform Generator	. 39
3.5.3 Side-lobe Reduction of Triangular Waveform	. 42
3.5.4 Modified Source-Follower-based Butterworth LPF	. 43
3.5.5 Proposed Composite Triangular Waveform Generator with LPF	45
3.6 Dual-Resolution Spectrum Sensing	46
3.7 Measurement Results	49
3.8 Conclusion	52
4 A 3-11GHz Low-Power Integer-N QPLL	53
4.1 Wideband QPLL for UWB-based Cognitive Radio	. 53
4.2 Two-stage Linear Tuning Differential QVCO	. 54
4.3 Digital Calibration for Charge Pump Mismatch	. 57
4.4 A Wideband Low-Power TSPC Frequency Divider	. 61
4.4.1 Truly Modular Programmable Divider	. 63
4.4.2 N/P-TSPC Latches with Gated Inverting Keeper	. 63
4.5 Measurement Results	. 68
4.5.1 A 3-11GHz Low-Power Integer-N QPLL with Spur Reduction Technique	. 68
4.5.2 A 0.02-6.5GHz Low-Power TSPC Programmable Frequency Divider	71
4.6 Conclusion	. 75
5 Triple Channel UWB-based Cognitive IR-UWB	76
5.1 A Carrier-based UWB Radio	76

5.2 A Triple-Channel UWB-based Cognitive Radio
5.3 Transmitter of the triple-channel UWB-based Cognitive Radio
5.3.1 Triangular-shaped BPSK modulation
5.3.2 Up-Conversion Mixer and Modulation Multiplier
5.3.3 Differential to Single-ended convertor and Antenna Driver
5.4 Receiver of the triple-channel UWB-based Cognitive Radio
5.4.1 Quadrature Analog Correlation Receiver
5.4.2 Wideband Low Noise Amplifier
5.4.3 Down-Conversion Mixer
5.4.4 Analog Correlation Circuit 89
5.4.5 Variable Gain Amplifier with DCOC
5.5 UWB Chip Antenna 3.1 -10.3 GHz 94
5.6 Measurement Results
5.7 Conclusion

6 Conclusion

6.1 Summary	107
6.2 Contribution	109
6.3 Future Work	111

107

Bibliography

List of Figures

1.1 Ubiquitous wireless systems
1.2 UWB spectrum mask as defined by FCC and various type of UWB radios
1.3 Worldwide spectrum availability at the 60 GHz band and Atmospheric propagation attenuation versus frequency
1.4 UWB and 60GHz transceivers FoM (Energy/bit) relative to data rate and process 5
1.5 Required data rate with the resolution of the screen for uncompressed wireless data communication 6
1.6 Services licensed to operate in the UWB band
2.1 Time domain pulse shapes modulated with 1000 random bit sequence and power spectral density of the (a) square, (b) triangle, (c) cosine, (d) Gaussian, and (d) Hann for 1Gb/s data rate. The null-to-null bandwidth (BW) for 1Gb/s and the carrier amplitude (A) to ge -41dBM/MHz spectral density are included
 2.2 (a) An example of the interferers with 30% channel occupation in MATLAB simulation (The carrier frequency is randomly decided with 10MHz resolution from 3.1GHz to 10.6GHz) and (b) a single-channel 1Gb/s UWB-based CR with triangular BPSK pulses
 2.3 (a) An example of the interferers with 30% channel occupation in MATLAB simulation (The carrier frequency is randomly decided with 10MHz resolution from 3.1GHz to 10.6GHz) and (b) a single-channel 1Gb/s UWB-based CR with triangular BPSK pulses
2.4 (a) Free path loss and (b) the SNR at the receiver with center frequency 10
2.5 An example of the interferers with 30% channel occupation in MATLAB simulation (Th carrier frequency is randomly decided with 10MHz resolution from 3.1GHz to 10.6GHz) and with a triple-channel 1Gb/s UWB-based CR with triangular BPSK pulses
2.6 EPUB with the number of sub-channels in multi-channel UWB-based CR for 1Gb/s data rate with 30% spectrum utilization environment
2.7 Performance comparison between a single-channel and a triple-channel UWB-based CRs in terms of EPUB except communication fail cases of the single-channel CR along with channel occupancy rate

2.8 An example of the interferers with 30% channel occupation in MATLAB simulation (The carrier frequency is randomly decided with 10MHz resolution from 3.1GHz to 10.6GHz) with a triple-channel 1Gb/s UWB-based CR with triangular BPSK pulses and adaptive BW for respective sub-channels
2.9 Comparison between constant BW and adaptive BW of the triple-channel CR in terms of EPUB with channel resolution 21
2.10 (a) Receiver sensitivity and (b) required noise factor of the receiver chain of the single- channel UWB-based CR with different carrier frequency and communication distance. 25
3.1 Block diagrams for Nyquist wideband sensing algorithms of (a) multiband joint detection,(b) wavelet detection, (c) sweep-tune detection, and (d) filter-band detection 30
3.2 Block diagrams for sub-Nyquist wideband sensing algorithms of (a) analog-to- information converter based wideband sensing, (b) modulated wideband converter-based wideband sensing, (c) multi-coset sampling-based wideband sensing, and (d) multi-rate sub-Nyquist sampling-based wideband sensing
3.3 Functional block diagram of the analog wavelet-based spectrum sensing 35
3.4 (a) Statistical Analysis in terms of the spectrum utilization efficiency and the sensing time, and (b) the quantized spectrum sensing resolution and maximum and minimum carrier frequency of the PLL
3.5 Functional block diagram of the modified analog wavelet-based spectrum sensing 38
3.6 (a) Time domain plot and (b) power spectral densities of triangular, Gaussian, and Hann waveforms
 3.7 (a) Proposed fully differential Charge pump based triangular waveform generator, (b) a 50% duty cycle correction circuit, and (c) simulated output waveforms of the triangular waveform generator
3.8 (a) Time domain plot and (b) power spectral densities of the triangular waveform without LPF and with 4th order Butterworth LPF
3.9 Modified source-follower-based 4th order Butterworth LPF
3.10 Proposed composite triangular waveform generator with LPF and (b) its output waveforms
3.11 Methods to make brick wall BPF with (a) one carrier with a high-order LPF, (b) multi- carriers with a low-order narrow-BW LPF, and (c) Triple carrier with a tunable dual resolution LPF

3.12 Proposed dual-resolution analog wavelet-based spectrum sensing
3.13 (a) time-domain wavelet and (b) spectrogram for MOD0 and (c) time-domain wavelet and (d) spectrogram for MOD1 of the proposed triangular waveform generator with LPF
3.14 Dual-resolution analog wavelet-based spectrum sensing for narrow band interferer (a, b) at the center of the channel and (c, d) at the boundary of the channel
3.15 Dual-resolution analog wavelet-based spectrum sensing for wideband interferer 52
4.1 Reference spur issue in wavelet-based spectrum sensing 53
4.2 (a) The proposed supply regulated two stage differential QVCO, and (b) the QVCO unit cell
4.3 (a) The conventional dioded connected PMOS load error amplifier, (b) the proposed error amplifier with enhanced gm technique, and comparion in terms of (c) gain, (d) 3dB BW, and (e) power consumption with input common mode level (VCM)
4.4 The proposed QPLL Architecture with digital calibration for CP
4.5 The proposed charge pump with the replica
4.5 The proposed charge pump with the replica
4.6 The proposed digital calibration for the CP current mismatch
4.7 Principal operation of the digital cariblation for Iup > Idn case
4.8 Intrinsic delay and sub-threshold source drain leakage current of the NMOS with technology scaling (ITRS2003)
4.9 (a) Fully modular PDIV with extended division range architecture and (b) modified 2/3- divider cell for TSPC latches
4.10 (a) N-TSPC and (b) P-TSPC latches with the gated inverter for leakage compensation at dynamic nodes
4.11 (a) Prescaler logic and (b) end-of-cycle logic with N/P-TSPC latches of the modified 2/3-divider
4.12 Simulated leakage effect on the dynamic nodes of the prescaler P-TSPC latch without compensation technique

4.13 Simulated (a) minimum and (b) maximum operating frequencies with the strength ratio of the keeper to the driver
4.14 (a) Chip photo of the proposed QPLL and (b) Measured VCO output tuning range with an 8 divider
4.15 Comparison of the measured QPLL output spectrum and phase noise (a,c) without and (b,d) with the digital calibration technique
4.16 (a) Layout of the proposed TSPC PDIV with the gated inverting keeper and (b) chip photo of the test chip
4.17 TSPC PDIV output of the non-gate inverting keeper with (a) 80-division (20MHz) and(b) 24-division ratio (20MHz)
 4.18 TSPC PDIV output of the gate inverting keeper with (a) 80-division (6.5GHz), (b) 24-division (6.5GHz), (c) 80-division (20MHz), and (d) 24-division ratio (20MHz)
4.19 (a) Power consumption of the PDIV and (b) phase noise with 6.5GHz input frequency
5.1 Architecture of Triple Channel UWB-based Cognitive IR-UWB
5.2 (a) Block diagram and (b) waveforms of the triangular-shaped BPSK modulation 80
5.3 Up-conversion mixer and modulation multiplier for the triangular-shaped BPSK modulated signals
5.4 Differential to single-ended converter and antenna driver with BPF
5.5 (a) Direct conversion (DC), (b) transmitted reference (TR), and (c) quadrature analog correlation (QAC) receivers
5.6 An ultra-wideband amplifier using Chebyshev active filter
5.7 Gilbert-type double balanced active mixer with resistive source degeneration
5.8 Gilbert-type Analog correlation circuit with a multiplier and integrator
5.9 (a) Variable gain amplifier (VGA), (b) simulated gain curve with differential control voltage, and (c) VGA with DC offset cancellation and the control
5.10 (a) Antenna board with UWB chip antenna, (b) antenna return loss and isolation, and (c) antenna radiation pattern

5.11 (a) Die microphotograph of the test chip and (b) PCB with chip-on-board packing for test chip and a UWB antenna board
 5.12 (a) Measured BPSK triangular-shaped pulse with a center frequency of 3.564GHz and (b) its power spectral density, and (c) measured BPSK triangular-shaped pules with three center frequencies of 3.564GHz, 4.488GHz, and 5.412GHz and (d) their power spectral densities
5.13 I- and Q- channel analog correlation output waveforms for QAC receiver mode 98
 5.14 Measured narrowband interferer with a center frequency at 5GHz (about 30MHz of 3dB BW) and wideband interferer with a center frequency at 5.94GHz (about 900MHz of 3dB BW)
5.15 Measured power spectral density of the BPSK triangular-shaped pules with three center frequencies of 3.564GHz, 4.488GHz, and 6.864GHz
5.16 Measured power spectral density of the BPSK triangular-shaped pules with three center frequencies of 8.184GHz, 9.108GHz, and 10.032GHz101
5.17 FoM (Energy/bit) comparison with data rate and process
5.18 BER comparison with data rate and process
5.19 Communication distance comparison with data rate and process

List of Tables

2.1 Link budget of the single-channel UWB-based CR for 1Gb/s data rate	24
4.2 Performance summary and comparison of the proposed QPLL	.70
4.2 Performance summary and comparison of the proposed PDIV	.74
5.1 Chip performance summary	105

Acknowledgments

Working and studying with brilliant people in the superb environment at UC Berkeley was one of the most fortunate and honorable opportunities in my whole life. Most of all my gratitude to my research advisor, Prof. Jan M. Rabaey is so sincere and deep that I can't even find proper words to express it. Without the dedication, insight, and tolerance he showed me during my stay, I could not have reached this point, much less conducted proper research. I also would like to convey my deepest thanks to Prof. Ali M. Ninejad for the discussion and his devotion to the field of research. It was also my honor to have Prof. Paul K. Wright as my qualification committee.

The Berkeley Wireless Research Center (BWRC) was the ideal place to study, discuss, and make chips. I've been proud of being a member of this great facility from the first day. I still vividly remember my hard feeling of pride when I first got my cubicle at BWRC. In the center, Brian helped me how to do tape out, and Fred had done his all effort for my chip testing. Other BWRC staff gave me a lot of support that I can focus on my research work.

I appreciate the support and help from Jan's group: Tsung-Te Liu, Michael Mark, David Chen, Simone Gambini, Louis Alarcon, Wenting Zhou, Rikky Muller, Jesse Richmond, Wen Li, Arash Parsa, Christopher Sutardja, Dan Yeager, Wiliam Biederman, and Nathan Narevsky. I would like to special thank Shinwon Kang, Yue Lu, Jun Chau Chien, and Steven Callendar. I have gotten a lot of support and feedback from them to do my Ph.D. research. Jiashu Chen and Lingkai Kong also gave me lots of comments and guidance when I faced with issues that I couldn't get exact solution. I want to express my gratitude to Stanley Chen for co-working on first tape-out in BWRC and on teaching assistance of EE141. Ping-chen Huang was always trying her best to help me in my research and coursework. Ji-Hoon Park has encouraged me to win through difficulties during my Ph.D. program in UC Berkeley. It was my great my pleasure to do my coursework with Kyoohyun Noh. I would also thank Changhwan shin, Kanghoon Jeon, Eungsuk Park and Jaewon Jang for their continuous support both on school and on social lives. I'm also proud of Kwangmo Jung, Jaewha Kwak, Jaeduk Han, and Seobin Jung, the Korean circuit students who overcame the difficulties of Ph.D program of UC Berkeley. I am also grateful to Kenichi Agawa for being great sources of inspiration. I cannot forget assistance from other previous students whom I have spent previous time with: Changho Suh, Zhengya Zhang,

Pulkit Grover, Amin Arbabian, Richard Su, Chintan Thakkar, Stan Baek, Jiwoong Lee, Jaeseok Jeon, Sung-Hwan Kim, Hanh-Phuc Le, Wookhyun Kwon, Omar Bakr, Hongki Kang, Yida Duan, Kangwook Lee, and Jaeyeon Baek.

I would like to thank my friends Koohong Chung and Yongbae Lee in my Berkeley life. For the past six years, they enriched my life in many different ways. I cannot imagine my life in Berkeley without them. They are definitely the best friends in my life. Moreover, Koohong gave me another chance to do different perspective research that enriched my academia life. I want to say my gratitude to Byunggon Chun, Jemin Park, and Jungkyu Kim for their continuous advice for my daily life and religious life. I also appreciate continuous friendship from Tony Taehyoung Kim. Albany Korean Tennis club that I have enjoyed as a hobby helped me to relive my stress from studying and research and to provide me with chances to meet many good people who also enrich my Berkeley life.

Last but not least, my greatest gratitude goes to my family who has been my endless source of encouragement and self-confidence even though they were thousands miles away. My wife has supported and encouraged me to struggle on my Ph.D. program. My daughter also enriches my life by getting happiness and encouragement from her even if I could not be with her for long time. I deeply appreciate my Mom dedication on my life. She always prays for me. Without her emotional support, I wouldn't have made it through the desperate, dark moments and many sleepless nights. I also appreciate Dad's constant concern and encouragement. I also appreciate my brother's dedication to my family. In all, this work would have been impossible without the support of my family. I dedicate this humble work to my wife, daughter, brother, Dad, and Mom.

Chapter 1. Introduction

1.1 High-Data-Rate and Short-Range Radio

With the rapid evolution of wireless technologies, ubiquitous and always-on wireless system in homes and enterprises are expected to emerge in the near future as shown in Fig. 1.1. A wide range of heterogeneous systems, including wireless personal area networks (WPAN), wireless local area networks (WLAN), cellular, WiMAX, and satellite systems will be present together to meet consumer demand for wireless data capacity [1].



Figure 1.1: Ubiquitous wireless systems



Figure 1.2: UWB spectrum mask as defined by FCC and various type of UWB radios

The ultra-wideband (UWB) and 60 GHz millimeter-wave based radios are expected to play a vital role in emerging WPAN for high-data-rate wireless applications. UWB technology, proposed for high-speed short-range applications, is one of the more active areas of focus in academia, industry, and regulatory circles. UWB technology affects the basic policy of spectrum regulation by using both the occupied and the unoccupied spectrum across the 3.1–10.6 GHz band as shown in Fig. 1.2. The -10dB bandwidth (BW) is greater than 500MHz and the transmitted power density is limited to be less than -41.3dBm/MHz in the UWB band. After allowance of commercialized UWB radio in United States from FCC [2], IEEE802.15.3a was an attempt to provide high rate UWB PHY based on multiband orthogonal frequency domain multiplexing (MB-OFDM) and direct sequence spread spectrum (DSSS) by industry mainly. However, the members of the task group were not able to come to an agreement choosing between two technology proposals.

In the meantime, Impulse radio systems have received much attention as a possible architecture for UWB transceivers from academia and research institute due to the large data bandwidth, low spectral interference with nearby channels, and simplicity of UWB transmitter/receiver architectures with mostly digital implementations. Because of the low emitted power spectral density of -41.3dBm MHz mandated by the FCC, impulse radio is especially well suited for low-cost, low power, and short-range wireless communications [3].



Figure 1.3: Worldwide spectrum availability at the 60 GHz band and Atmospheric propagation attenuation versus frequency.

There is also an ongoing effort to migrate indoor WLAN and WPAN networks toward less congested higher frequency unlicensed spectrum bands of 60 GHz (Fig. 1.3) to provide high data rates of up to several gigabits per second for indoor applications. Their interest in this frequency band stems from a phenomenon of nature: the oxygen molecule (O2) absorbs electromagnetic energy at 60GHz. Several standardization bodies have been working on the 60-GHz PHY and MAC protocols approaching 10Gb/s service rate. These include the IEEE 802.11ad and Wireless Gigabit Alliance (WiGig) for WLAN, and IEEE 802.15.3c, and Wireless HD for short-range PANs. The IEEE 802.15.3c standard defines a central controlled network topology and TDMA-based MAC protocol for 60-GHz wireless PANs [4]. The IEEE 802.11ad draft standard introduces a new

network architecture named Personal Basic Service (PBSS) without an access point in which each station can serve the role of a central coordination point which supports a combination of random access CSMA access and scheduled TDMA access modes. There are still a number of open research issues related to 60-GHz networks such as MAC-layer support for beam switching, diversity techniques to overcome propagation impairments, cooperative relaying [5]. Overall, 60-GHz technology is expected to mature during the next three to five years and will provide an important option for high-speed indoor connectivity associated with applications such as device docking and HD video.

1.2 Comparison between UWB Radio and 60GHz Radio

The plot in Fig. 1.4 compares the energy/bit of recently published UWB and 60GHz transceivers [6-15]. Energy/bit is a popular figure-of-merit (FoM) for wireless transceivers because it directly relates to the energy required to transmit and receive a single bit of data, or the efficiency of the radio. All results are measurements from fabricated custom integrated circuits. The highest data rate of the UWB radio and 60GHz radio goes up to 2Gb/s and 6.5Gb/s respectively. UWB radio output power (-41dBm/MHz) is much lesser than that of 60GHz radio. Thus, there is limitation to get the data rate of larger than 2Gb/s.

On the other hand, the lowest data rate of the 60GHz radio is 1 or 2Gb/s since average power consumption of the 60GHz radio is higher than that of the UWB radio mainly due to the difference of the carrier frequency. Two radio technology has the same dependence on the data rate as the FoM generally decreases with increasing data rate. Comparison on 2Gb/s data rate shows that UWB radio is more efficient than 60GHz radio in terms of energy consumption. This two

observations verify that UWB radio is more efficient less than 2Gb/s data rate wireless communication than 60 GHz transceivers.

Fig 1. 5 shows the required data rate with the resolution of the screen for uncompressed wireless data communication that is one of the example of high data rate short range wireless communication. In case of mobile devices like 4~5 inch smart phones and head-mount displays, around 1Gbps data rate is enough to provide the uncompressed data application.



Figure 1.4: UWB and 60GHz transceivers FoM (Energy/bit) relative to data rate and process



Figure 1.5: Required data rate with the resolution of the screen for uncompressed wireless data communication.

1.3 Interferers in UWB band

Potentially a large number of UWB devices may operate in close proximity of an indoor wireless application such as Wireless Local Area Network (WLAN). The UWB signal is a very low power signal and therefore the power of any single UWB device can be compared to that of a noise floor. But when a number of such devices operate simultaneously then the interference level could rise significantly above the level of the noise floor [16]. In addition to UWB interferers, Fig. 1.6 shows the narrow band licensed interferes like IEEE 802.11a and WiMax that operate in the UWB band also increases noise level of the desired UWB signals [17, 18].



Figure 1.6: Services licensed to operate in the UWB band.

The traditional regulatory mechanism to handle interference is to separate contenders in space or in frequency. Thus regulators would impose artificial limits on transmissions to minimize interference. This approach precludes dynamic spatial/temporal reuse of the spectrum. Furthermore, with all frequency bands being allocated multiple times over, new spectrum is not readily available for such allocation.

UWB regulations in Japan, Europe, Korea and China has introduced Detect and Avoid (DAA) Schemes, in which UWB systems will first check whether there are NB systems existing in the environment and if it exists, NB avoidance techniques can be applied [19]. Thus, by declaring that all new users of the spectrum are secondary users and requiring that they must detect and avoid (DAA) the primary user, the regulators are opening up spectrum for opportunistic use. In the absence of DAA functionality, UWB devices would have to forfeit the band designated as 'DAA required' which would greatly reduce the spectrum available for communication.

1.4 UWB-based Cognitive Radios

The general idea behind Cognitive Radio is that performance can be improved by reducing interference if wireless systems were aware of other RF signals in the band. While communication engineers have historically thought of channel capacity and Shannon's Law simply in terms of bandwidth, Cognitive Radio considers an expanded view of the wireless channel by managing various dimensions of time, frequency, space, power, and coding [20].

Since UWB faces severe interference from narrowband system nearby, it will surely benefit more from utilizing Cognitive radio techniques implementing the collaborative coexistence process than will the non-UWB systems [21]. UWB is highly competent in satisfying many basic requirements of cognitive radio. Therefore, employing UWB in cognitive radio networks could be very instrumental for the successful penetration of cognitive radio into the wireless world. Nevertheless, since today's spectrum regulations prohibit employing UWB systems in the overlay mode, UWB based implementation of cognitive radio might not become a reality in the near future. However, besides being a strong candidate for practical cognitive radio implementation, UWB can be considered as a supplement to cognitive radio systems that are realized by means of other wireless technologies. Therefore, it can be concluded that this way or the other, UWB will be an inseparable part of cognitive radio applications. UWB can offer various kinds of support to cognitive radio network. These include sharing the spectrum sensing information via UWB, locating the cognitive nodes in a cognitive network by means of IR-UWB, and sensing the physical environment channel with IR-Spectrum Sensing.

1.5 Dissertation Outline

Chapter 2 discusses architecture level design for short-range high-data rate radio. UWB radio and 60GHz millimeter wave radio are compared in terms of energy efficiency with their data rate. Interference issue in UWB band is addressed with cognitive radio technique. Statistical analysis helps to define UWB-based cognitive radio architecture like modulation method and pulse shaping. Another investigation is done with a multi-channel UWB-based cognitive radio and a single-channel one. The analysis also gives high energy efficiency of the triple-channel UWB-based cognitive radio in over 20% channel occupancy cases.

Low power spectrum sensing algorithms are discussed with architecture level and circuit level approach in Chapter 3. Several algorithms are investigated to find out proper spectrum sensing solution for energy efficient, short-range, and high data rate UWB-based cognitive radios. Moreover, dual-resolution analog wavelet-based spectrum sensing is introduced to detect narrowband and wideband interferers together with low power consumption. This chapter also deals with the implementation of the proposed spectrum sensing, and the test chip results verify the efficiency.

In Chapter 4, the wide lock range and low power QPLL is introduced to utilize whole bandwidth of the UWB band and to accommodate higher capacity and data rates. Low power and wide lock range can be achieved with the proposed two stage ring oscillator having highly linear tuning characteristics over whole UWB frequency range. Digitally spur reduction technique on the charge pump mismatch is also introduced to reduce spur level, which causes malfunction in spectrum sensing operation. This chapter also deals with the implementation of the proposed QPLL with the spur reduction technique, and the test chip results verify the efficiency. Low power programmable divider is addressed with true-single-phase-clock logic in chapter 4. Gated inverter technique is adopted for wide frequency range operation. Proper frequency range can be defined by the maximum cycle with timing analysis and the minimum cycle with subthreshold leakage current analysis. This chapter also deals with the implementation of the proposed QPLL with the spur reduction technique, and the test chip results verify the efficiency.

Chapter 5 describes circuit details and demonstrates functionality of the proposed triple-channel UWB-based cognitive radio with the test chip. This approach can be shown to be optimal to avoid unknown narrowband and wideband interferers. The best and the worst cases of the channel allocation in the proposed radio according to channel occupancies are described, and the measurement results show the energy efficiency of the radio. Finally, this chapter summarizes performance of the chip and compares it with other recently published high data rate UWB and 60GHz radios.

Conclusions and contributions are given in Chapter 6.

Chapter 2. Multi-Channel High-Data-Rate UWB-based Cognitive Radio

2.1 Modulation Schemes of the UWB Radio

In UWB radio, simple modulation schemes are used such as pulse amplitude modulation (PAM) [22], on-off keying (OOK) [23], pulse position modulation (PPM) [24], binary frequency shift keying (BFSK) [25], binary phase shift keying (BPSK) [26], and transmitted reference [27]. BPSK outperforms PAM and PPM due to an inherent 3dB increase in separation between constellation points. The high data rate transmitters use BPSK modulation with a coherent receiver. BPSK can minimize losses in the link budget and can obtain the maximum distance with more than hundreds Mb/s.

2.2 Pulse Shaping of the UWB Radio

The time domain pulse shapes considered are the square, triangle, cosine, Gaussian, and Hann. These pulses are BPSK modulated with 1000 random bit sequence in time domain, and corresponding power spectral densities are shown in Figure 2.1 with MATLAB simulation. The carrier frequency is 7GHz. First, the null-to-null bandwidth (BW) for 1Gb/s data rate is examined. Hann and cosine require the minimum null-to-null BW of 2GHz, and Gaussian pulse has the maximum null-to-null BW of 6GHz. Second, each pulse requires different carrier amplitude to get -41dBm/MHz spectral density. The magnitude is normalized to the amplitude of the square pulse case, which is defined as A in the figure. The parameter A is strongly related with power consumption of the transmitter. Gaussian pulse needs high power consumption since it has the largest BW. Third, side-lobe leakage is examined. Small side lobe leakage is desirable to get high spectral efficiency. Hann and Gaussian pulses have the lowest side-lobe leakage, and square pulse has the highest one. Finally, implementation complexity should be considered since the complexity is highly proportional to circuit power consumption. It is hard to generate Gaussian and Hann pulses in CMOS technology.



Figure 2.1: Time domain pulse shapes modulated with 1000 random bit sequence and power spectral density of the (a) square, (b) triangle, (c) cosine, (d) Gaussian, and (d) Hann for 1Gb/s data rate. The null-to-null bandwidth (BW) for 1Gb/s and the carrier amplitude (A) to get -41dBm/MHz spectral density are included.

Triangular pulses do not show the best results in terms of BW, A, and side-lobe leakage. However, if all design parameters including BW, A, side-lobe leakage, and complexity, are considered, triangular pulses can provides optimal performance among the five candidates. Triangular pulse shaping requires 2.8GHz null-to-null BW, 2.1 relative carrier frequency amplitude to square pulse, and about -54dBc/MHz side-lobe magnitude to main-lobe magnitude. Moreover, design complexity can be simplified even with CMOS technology, which leads to low power consumption.

2.3 Single-Channel UWB-based Cognitive Radio

Statistical analysis is done with the help of MATLAB for estimating the performance of the UWB-based Cognitive radio (CR). Fig. 2.2(a) shows an example of randomly decided interferers that takes 30% channel occupation of the UWB band, 3.1GHz to 10.6GHz. Contiguous 2.8GHz null-to-null frequency range is searched with the interferers' environment in order to accommodate the spectrum of the 1Gbps random triangular BPSK pulses. Fig. 2.2(b) shows the allocated at the vacant channel after searching 2.8GHz contiguous bandwidth where does not have interferers. Energy/bit is calculated at the allocated center frequency. The allocated channel carrier frequency is at around 9GHz in this example.

This operation is done repeatedly by 1000 times as changing the location of the interferers. The resolution of carrier frequency of the interferers is 10MHz from 3.1GHz to 10.6GHz. The random variables are generated with uniform distribution. On the other hand, the number of interferers is fixed during the 1000 iteration, which defines channel occupancy in the UWB band. Energy/bit is one of the figure of merits (FoM) to characterize the performance of a device, system or method. However, it does not count communication reliability, so it is not proper quantity parameter for measuring the CRs' performance. Thus, alternative quantity parameter of energy per useful bit (EPUB) is used to characterize the UWB-based CR. EPUB can be expressed as equation (2.1).

$$EPUB = P / (R^*(1-BER))$$

$$(2.1)$$

where P is power consumption, R is data rate, and BER is bit error rate of the system.

The EPUB of the single channel UWB-based CR can be estimated with specific channel occupation rate by averaging the 1000 different EPUB values.



Figure 2.2: (a) An example of the interferers with 30% channel occupation in MATLAB simulation (The carrier frequency is randomly decided with 10MHz resolution from 3.1GHz to 10.6GHz) and (b) a single-channel 1Gb/s UWB-based CR with triangular BPSK pulses.

Fig. 2.3 (a) shows the communication fail rate with different channel occupancy cases. When the interferes takes frequency range by over 20% of the whole band, the probability that there is no contiguous 2.8GHz BW to accommodate the spectrum of the 1Gbps random triangular BPSK pulses is increased. The case of no 2.8GHz BW in the band is defined as communication fail since desired signal will be corrupted with interferes.



Figure 2.3: (a) Communication fail rate due to non-contiguous 2.8GHz BW and (b) EPUB except communication fail cases for the single-channel UWB-based CR along with channel occupancy rate.

Fig. 2.3(b) shows the average EPUB with various channel occupancy except the communication fail cases. The average EPUB value starts increasing over 20% channel occupancy even if the communication failure cases are not counted. If the interferers are located at lower frequency range, the center frequency of the UWB-based CR is allocated at higher frequency as shown in Fig. 2.2(b). If the carrier frequency is high, free space path loss is getting higher than that

of the low frequency. The loss reduces SNR of the received signal and increases bit error rate (BER) as shown if Fig. 2.4. Thus, transmitter should send the same data repeatedly in order to receive a big data like high definition pictures or movies, which increases energy consumption on the communication.



Figure 2.4: (a) Free path loss and (b) the SNR at the receiver with center frequency

2.4 Multi-Channel UWB-based Cognitive Radio

Multi-channel UWB-based CR is investigated to get high energy efficiency by using discrete channel spectrum aggregation technique. This one can be regarded as previous channelized receiver [8], but previous channelized radio has fixed carrier frequency for each channel. All channels of the multi-channel UWB-based CR operate independently, but they are not allocated at the same carrier frequency and have channel spacing to each other.

Fig. 2.5 shows how the multi-channel UWB-based CR uses discrete channels efficiently in order to allocate each carrier frequency at low frequency bands. In this example, triple-channel CR

is used and the null-to-null BW of each channel is 933MHz. Three sub-channel spectrums are allocated at lower frequency to compensate the free space path loss. Compared to single channel radio in Fig. 2.2(b), the allocated channel carrier frequencies are around 4.5GHz, 6GHz, and 8.5GHz in this example, which are lower than that of single channel radio example in Fig. 2.2(b).



Figure 2.5: An example of the interferers with 30% channel occupation in MATLAB simulation (The carrier frequency is randomly decided with 10MHz resolution from 3.1GHz to 10.6GHz) and with a triple-channel 1Gb/s UWB-based CR with triangular BPSK pulses.

Fig. 2.5(a) shows the same example with Fig. 2.2(a). Fig. 2.5(b) shows how the multi-channel UWB-based CR uses discrete channels efficiently in order to allocate each carrier frequency at low frequency bands. In this example, triple-channel CR is used and the null-to-null BW of each channel is 933MHz. Three sub-channel spectrums are allocated at lower frequency to compensate the free space path loss. Compared to single channel radio in Fig. 2.2(b), the allocated channel

carrier frequencies are around 4.5GHz, 6GHz, and 8.5GHz in this example, which are lower than that of single channel radio example in Fig. 2.2(b).



Figure 2.6: EPUB with the number of sub-channels in multi-channel UWB-based CR for 1Gb/s data rate with 30% spectrum utilization environment.

The statistical analysis is done to find out the optimum number of sub-channels of the multichannel UWB-based CR for 1Gb/s data rate with 30% spectrum utilization environment. The number of channels is varied from two to four since five channels cannot be implemented since FCC allows UWB radios to have 500MHz of -10dB BW. Fig. 2.6 shows that three or four subchannels have lower EPUB than that of two channel radio because less than 933MHz of null-tonull BW can be easily allocated at the lower frequency band under 30% channel occupancy environment. Three-channel radio is optimal as considering chip area for the multi-channel radio.



Figure 2.7: Performance comparison between a single-channel and a triple-channel UWB-based CRs in terms of EPUB except communication fail cases of the single-channel CR along with channel occupancy rate.

Fig. 2.7 compares performance in terms of EPUB between a single-channel and a singlechannel and a triple-channel CRs. In case of the single-channel radio, communication failure cases are not counted. The triple-channel radio does not have any the failure to find out three subchannels of about 933MHz. When the channel occupancy is below 20%, single channel radio is more energy efficient than the triple-channel radio since the carrier frequency of the single-channel radio can be located at lower frequency with high probability, and the single-channel radio has lesser circuitry than that of the triple-channel radio. However, when the channel occupancy goes over 20%, triple channel radio is much more energy efficient than the single-channel radio due to low probability of finding 2.4GHz contiguous vacant channel for the single channel radio. On the other hand, the probability to find out three discrete 933MHz contiguous channels is 100% even up to 50% channel occupancy case.
2.5 Adaptive BW Multi-Channel UWB-based Cognitive

Radio



Figure 2.8: An example of the interferers with 30% channel occupation in MATLAB simulation (The carrier frequency is randomly decided with 10MHz resolution from 3.1GHz to 10.6GHz) with a triple-channel 1Gb/s UWB-based CR with triangular BPSK pulses and adaptive BW for respective sub-channels.

Fig. 2.8 illustrates adaptive BW triple-channel UWB based cognitive radio with 30% channel occupation. Each channel BW is adjustable in order to be allocated more efficiently lower frequency band than the constant BW triple-channel cognitive radio. In this example, the null-to-null BWs are about 700MHz, 1.2GHz, and 900MHz respectively. The allocated channel carrier frequencies are 3.45GHz, 4.4GHz, and 5.45GHz. Compared to the constant BW triple-channel cognitive radio in Fig. 2.5, the carrier frequencies of the adaptive BW triple-channel radio are lower than those of the constant BW triple-channel cognitive radio.

Three sub-channel spectrums are allocated at lower frequency to compensate the free space path loss. Compared to single channel radio in Fig. 2.2(b), the allocated channel carrier frequencies are around 4.5GHz, 6GHz, and 8.5GHz in this example, which are lower than that of single channel radio example in Fig. 2.2(b).



Figure 2.9: Comparison between constant BW and adaptive BW of the triple-channel CR in terms of EPUB with channel resolution.

Fig. 2.9 compares performance in terms of EPUB between a constant BW and an adaptive BW of the triple-channel CRs with channel resolution variation. The channel resolution defines the carrier frequency tuning step. When the resolution is 500MHz, an adaptive-BW radio has better performance since adaptive BW channel allows one or two of three channels to have less than 933MHz BW. The small spectrum channel can be more easily allocated at lower frequency band. However, when the resolution is less than 250MHz, there is no big difference between two radios because of FCC regulation. FCC limits the minimum -10dB BW of 500MHz for UWB radios.

Thus, if the channel resolution is less than 500MHz, adaptive BW technique lose its own flexibility to shrink channel bandwidth to use small vacant channel in lower frequency UWB band. Moreover, Adaptive BW technique requires different baseband clock frequencies for each channel, which increases design complexity and increases power consumption of the system.

2.6 Link Budget for Triple Channel UWB-basedCognitive Radio

It is possible to do a rough link budget calculation for the UWB-based CR. It is worth noting that a typical link budget found in a textbook [28] is often intended only for narrowband systems and has a frequency-based derivation implicitly including narrowband assumptions (e.g. that the signal bandwidth is small enough that it experiences similar fading to the center frequency).

Care must be taken if this narrowband link budget model is used, as certain terms like "center frequency" or "sensitivity" may appear misleading. An UWB signal may be defined to have a center frequency, but what happens at that frequency may not accurately represent what happens over the entire bandwidth. Additionally, impulse-UWB systems have receiver sensitivity, but it is in part a function of the pulse shape and is better represented as a received power over some period of time than as a simple, single number. An ultra-wideband link budget may be created by expanding the narrowband Friis power transmission formula [29] to be a function of frequency and integrating over the desired bandwidth [30].

Carrier to noise ratio (CNR) can be calculated as equation (2.2).

$$CNR = (P_{TX} + G_{TX} - L_{FS} + G_{RX}) / (N_{CH} + NF_{RX})$$
(2.2)

The P_{TX} is transmitter output power in dBm as equation (2.3).

$$P_{TX} = -41.3 dBm + 10* log_{10} (BW*\eta)$$
(2.3)

where η is spectrum filling ratio. For example, η of the rectangular spectrum is 1. Real spectrum shape cannot be rectangular, so η is always less than 1. One of the purpose of pulse shaping for UWB radios is to maximize the value of the parameter, η .

 G_{TX} and G_{RX} are transmitter antenna gain and receiver antenna gain in dBi respectively. L_{FS} is free space loss in dB as equation (2.4).

$$L_{FS} = 20*\log_{10}(4\pi*d/c) \tag{2.4}$$

NCH is additive white Gaussian noise (AWGN) as equation (2.5)

$$NCH = -114dBm + 10*log_{10}(BW)$$
(2.5)

NFRS is the noise figure of the receiver chain.

(2.6)

Signal to noise ratio (SNR) can be calculated with CNR, BW, and data rate (R) as equation (2.6).

$$SNR = CNR*3dB_BW/R$$

Bit error rate with BPSK can be calculated with Q-function as equation (2.7).

$$BER = Q(sqrt(2*SNR))$$
(2.7)

Table 2.1 summarizes target link budget with the single-channel UWB-based CR for 1Gb/s data rate. This estimation can also be applied to the triple-channel UWB-based CR since the target performance is the same with the single-channel radio. In this analysis, packet based communication is used, and the packet length is 1kb. The worst pack loss is 10%. The target BER is less than 1×10^{-4} with 8.3dB SNR of the required SNR with BPSK modulation.

Data Rate	1 Gb/s
EIRP	-41.3 dBm/MHz
Communication Distance	1m
Required Min. null-to-null BW	~ 2.8 GHz
3dB BW	~ 1 GHz
Spectrum Filling Ratio (η)	0.6
Packet Length	1 kb
Worst Packet Loss	0.1
BER	< 1 × 10 ⁻⁴
Required SNR with BPSK @ Receiver	8.3 dB

Table 2.1: Link budget of the single-channel UWB-based CR for 1Gb/s data rate

Target communication distance is from 0.1m to 1m, and the UWB-based CR uses whole UWB band from 3.1 to 10.6GHz. The result is plotted in Fig. 2.10 for different carrier frequencies from 4 to 9GHz with 0.1m and 1m communication distance. A single-channel UWB-based CR requires 2.8GHz null-to-null BW, so it can covers whole UWB band from 3.1 to 10.6GHz. This simple link budget predicts that the receiver sensitivity should be less than -63dBm and variable gain in receiver chain should provide 20dB gain variation. The required noise figure (NF) of the receiver chain is less than 7dB.



Figure 2.10: (a) Receiver sensitivity and (b) required noise figure of the receiver chain of the single-channel UWB-based CR with different carrier frequency and communication distance.

2.7 Group Delay of Multi-Channel UWB-basedCognitive Radio

One of the main challenges for a pulse-based system is the reliable generation of the timedomain pulses that meet the FCC's spectral mask. In addition to gain from the path loss reduction of the multi-channel UWB-based CR, it also mitigates the group-delay profile of a transmission path describing how the different spectral components of a signal arrive at the receiver, even in the absence of multipath fading and in a line-of-sight communication.

While designing a UWB antenna with a flat gain response and a good return loss is a challenge in itself, simultaneously maintaining a constant group delay over the signal BW only increases the difficulties [31]. Due to the group-delay distortion, the receiver performance can degrade significantly. Moreover, due to the changes in the location of the antenna and its surroundings, the channel transfer characteristics between the transmitter and the receiver change, and it is difficult to predict the group-delay profile of the complete communication path.

Chapter 3. Dual-Resolution Analog Wavelet-based Wideband Spectrum Sensing

3.1 Spectrum Sensing in UWB band

Depending on the regimes of spectrum utilization, the front-end architecture of CRs can be quite different [32]. In early stage of CR network deployment, the spectrum utilization is expected to be low (around 5%) and there is little spectrum scarcity. In this case, the radio front-end starts with a tunable narrowband band pass filter (BPF) to search for one narrow band signal. Existing spectrum sensing techniques are largely categorized into energy detection [33] and cyclostationary feature detection [34]. When the spectrum utilization is medium (below 20%) resulting in medium spectrum scarcity, the radio front-end should adopt a wideband architecture to search over multiple frequency bands at a time. Multiple narrow band BPFs can be employed to form a filter bank for wideband, sensing [32], but this architecture requires an increased, number of components and the filter range of each BPF is preset. In future networks where spectrum utilization is high (above 20%), the significant spectrum scarcity would call for different spectrum sharing mechanisms for the UWB based cognitive radios, which in turn entail different sensing tasks for spectrum overlay.

3.2 Wideband Spectrum Sensing

A simple approach to wideband spectrum sensing is to directly acquire the wideband signal using a high sampling rate ADC and then use digital signal processing techniques to detect spectral opportunities as shown in Fig. 3.1(a). Fast Fourier transform (FFT) is used to convert the wideband signals to the frequency domain. Finally, spectral opportunities were detected using binary hypotheses tests, where H_0 denotes the absence of interferers and H_1 denotes the presence of interferers. The optimal detection threshold was jointly chosen by using optimization techniques. Such an algorithm can achieve better performance than the single-band sensing case [35].

A wavelet-based spectrum sensing algorithm models the power spectral density (PSD) of the wideband spectrum as a train of consecutive frequency sub-bands, where the PSD is smooth within each sub-band but exhibits discontinuities and irregularities on the border of two neighboring sub-bands. The wavelet transform was then used to locate the singularities of the wideband PSD, and the wideband spectrum sensing was formulated as a spectral edge detection problem, as shown in Fig. 3.2(b) [36].

However, special attention should be paid to the signal sampling procedure. In these algorithms, sampling signals should follow Shannon's celebrated theorem: the sampling rate must be at least twice the maximum frequency present in the signal (known as Nyquist rate) in order to avoid spectral aliasing. Suppose that the wideband signal has frequency range 3~11 GHz; it should be uniformly sampled by a standard ADC at or above the Nyquist rate, 22 GHz, which will be unaffordable for next generation mobile networks.

Therefore, sensing wideband spectrum presents significant challenges in building sampling hardware that operates at a sufficiently high rate and designing high-speed signal processing algorithms. With current hardware technologies, high-rate ADCs with high resolution and reasonable power consumption (e.g., 22GHz sampling rate with 16 bits resolution) are difficult to implement. Even if it becomes true, the real-time digital signal processing of sampled data could be very expensive.

One naive approach that could relax the high sampling rate requirement is to use superheterodyne (frequency mixing) techniques that "sweep" across the frequency range of interest, as shown in Fig. 3.1(c). A local oscillator (LO) produces a sine wave that mixes with the wideband signal and down-converts it to a lower frequency. The down-converted signal is then filtered by a band pass filter (BPF), after which existing narrowband spectrum sensing techniques can be applied. This sweep-tune approach can be realized by using either a tunable BPF or a tunable LO. However, this approach is often slow and inflexible due to the sweep-tune operation.

Another solution is the filter bank algorithm as shown in Fig. 3.1(d) [37]. A bank of prototype filters (with different shifted central frequencies) was used to process the wideband signal. The baseband can be directly estimated by using a prototype filter, and other bands can be obtained through modulating the prototype filter. In each band, the corresponding portion of the spectrum for the wideband signal was down-converted to baseband and then low-pass filtered. This algorithm can therefore capture the dynamic nature of wideband spectrum by using low sampling rates. Unfortunately, due to the parallel structure of the filter bank, the implementation of this algorithm requires a large number of RF components.



Figure 3.1: Block diagrams for Nyquist wideband sensing algorithms of (a) multiband joint detection, (b) wavelet detection, (c) sweep-tune detection, and (d) filter-band detection.

Due to the drawbacks of high sampling rate or high implementation complexity in Nyquist systems, sub-Nyquist approaches are drawing more and more attention in both academia and

industry. Sub-Nyquist wideband sensing refers to the procedure of acquiring wideband signals using sampling rates lower than the Nyquist rate and detecting spectral opportunities using these partial measurements. Two important types of sub-Nyquist wideband sensing are compressive sensing-based wideband sensing and multichannel sub-Nyquist wideband sensing.

Compressive sensing is a technique that can efficiently acquire a signal using relatively few measurements, by which unique representation of the signal can be found based on the signal's sparseness or compressibility in some domain. As the wideband spectrum is inherently sparse due to its low spectrum utilization, compressive sensing becomes a promising candidate to realize wideband spectrum sensing by using sub-Nyquist sampling rates [38]. This technique used fewer samples closer to the information rate, rather than the inverse of the bandwidth, to perform wideband spectrum sensing. After reconstruction of the wideband spectrum, wavelet-based edge detection was used to detect spectral opportunities across wideband spectrum. However, compressive sensing has concentrated on finite-length and discrete-time signals. The analog compressive sensing [39] is proposed with an analog-to-information converter (AIC), which could be a good basis for the above-mentioned algorithms. As shown in Fig. 3.2(a), the AIC-based model consists of a pseudo-random number generator, a mixer, an accumulator, and a low-rate sampler. The pseudo-random number generator produces a discrete-time sequence that demodulates the signal x(t) by a mixer. The accumulator is used to sum the demodulated signal for 1/w s, while its output signal is sampled using a low sampling rate. After that, the sparse signal can be directly reconstructed from partial measurements using compressive sensing algorithms. Unfortunately, it has been identified that the performance of the AIC model can easily be affected by design imperfections or model mismatches.



Figure 3.2: Block diagrams for sub-Nyquist wideband sensing algorithms of (a) analog-toinformation converter based wideband sensing, (b) modulated wideband converterbased wideband sensing, (c) multi-coset sampling-based wideband sensing, and (d) multi-rate sub-Nyquist sampling-based wideband sensing.

To circumvent model mismatches, a modulated wideband converter (MWC) model was proposed in [40] by modifying the AIC model. The main difference between MWC and AIC is that MWC has multiple sampling channels, with the accumulator in each channel replaced by a general low-pass filter. One significant benefit of introducing a parallel channel structure in Fig. 3.2(b) is that it provides robustness against the noise and model mismatches. In addition, the dimension of the measurement matrix is reduced, making the spectral reconstruction more computationally efficient.

An alternative multichannel sub-Nyquist sampling approach is multi-coset sampling, as shown in Fig. 3.2(c). Multi-coset sampling is equivalent to choosing some samples from a uniform grid, which can be obtained using a sampling rate fs higher than the Nyquist rate. The uniform grid is then divided into blocks of m consecutive samples, and in each block v (v < m) samples are retained, while the rest of samples are skipped. Thus, multi-coset sampling is often implemented by using v sampling channels with sampling rate of fs/m, with different sampling channels having different time offsets. To obtain a unique solution for the wideband spectrum from these partial measurements, the sampling pattern should be carefully designed. In [41], some sampling patterns were proved to be valid for unique signal reconstruction. The advantage of the multi-coset approach is that the sampling rate in each channel is m times lower than the Nyquist rate. Moreover, the number of measurements is only (v–m)th of that in the Nyquist sampling case. One drawback of the multi-coset approach is that the channel synchronization should be met such that accurate time offsets between sampling channels are required to satisfy a specific sampling pattern for robust spectral reconstruction.

To relax the multichannel synchronization requirement, an asynchronous multi-rate wideband sensing approach was studied in [42]. In this approach, sub-Nyquist sampling was induced in each sampling channel to wrap the sparse spectrum occupancy map onto itself; the sampling rate can therefore be significantly reduced. By using different sampling rates in different sampling channels as shown in Fig. 3.2(d), the performance of wideband spectrum sensing can be improved. Specifically, in the same observation time, the numbers of samples in multiple sampling channels are chosen as different consecutive prime numbers. Furthermore, as only the magnitudes of sub-Nyquist spectra are of interest, such a multi-rate wideband sensing approach does not require perfect synchronization between multiple sampling channels, leading to easier implementation.

3.3 An Analog Wavelet-based Wideband Spectrum Sensing

In [38], wavelets are used for detecting edges in the PSD of a wideband channel. Once the edges, which correspond to transitions from an occupied band to an empty band or vice versa, are detected, the powers within bands between two edges are estimated. Using this information and edge positions, the frequency spectrum can be characterized as occupied or empty in a binary fashion. The assumptions made in [38], however, needs to be relaxed for building a practical sensing algorithm. The method proposed in [38] is extended in [43] by using sub-Nyquist sampling. Assuming that the signal spectrum is sparse, sub-Nyquist sampling is used to obtain a coarse spectrum knowledge in an efficient way.

Analog implementation of wavelet-transform based sensing is proposed in [44] for wideband sensing. Multi-resolution spectrum sensing is achieved by changing the basis functions without severe modification to sensing circuitry as shown in Fig. 3.3. The basis function is changed by adjusting the wavelet's pulse width and carrier frequency. Hence, fast sensing is possible by focusing on the frequencies with active transmissions after an initial rough scanning. Fig. 3.3 shows the functional block diagram of the suggested analog multi resolution spectrum sensing (MRSS) technique. Building blocks consists of a wavelet waveform generator, multipliers, and integrators for computing correlation values, and low speed ADCs to digitize the calculated analog

correlation values. Since the MRSS processing is performed in the analog domain, low power and real time operations can be realized. Moreover, a wavelet pulse provides a band pass filtering effect for noisy RF input signals. Thus, image and noise rejection filters are not needed. The square root of S_I and S_Q that are the discrete values represents the spectral density at a specific frequency.



Figure 3.3: Functional block diagram of the analog wavelet-based spectrum sensing

The concept was implemented at VLSI [45, 46]. The basis function was generated by a digital window generator (DWG), which is one of the highest power consuming blocks in the system. The digital window generator (DWG) generates a window waveform with flexible durations. It is composed of a static RAMs (SRAMs), a DAC, and an LP. Changing the RAM address generates the window raw data for the DAC. The LPF reconstructs the digital window signal to an analog form by removing the harmonics of the clock frequencies from the DAC. The DWG consumes 18mW [45].

3.4 Spectrum Sensing Resolution for a UWB-basedCognitive Radios

The resolution of the spectrum sensing can be decided by the trade-off between the spectrum utilization efficiency and the total sensing time. The channel utilization efficiency can be defined by EPUB of the cognitive radio. The narrower the resolution, the more efficient the usage of vacant spectrum can be. Narrow resolution, however, increases spectrum sensing time exponentially as shown in Fig. 3.4(a). The sensing time can be calculated as equation (3.1).

$$t_{sensing} = \left(\frac{f_{end} - f_{start}}{f_{resolution}} + 1\right) \times \left(N_{AVG} \times (t_{window} + t_{sw}) + t_{settling}\right)$$
(3.1)

where $(f_{end} - f_{start})$ is the frequency sweep range of the phase locked loop (PLL), fstep is the amount of frequency change in PLL, N_{AVG} is the number of averages at one PLL frequency, t_{window} is the window duration as derived from wavelet window effect, tsw is a timing margin between consecutive windows, and t_{settling} is maximum settling time of the PLL.

Statistical analysis including a narrow 40 MHz BW and a wide 500 MHz BW interferers shows that a 100 MHz resolution is approximately optimal in terms of signal detection and sensing time with 30% spectrum occupancy. The 132MHz resolution is chosen by considering the spectrum usage and the divider depth of the PLL in the UWB band. The minimum frequency of the PLL is 3.168 GHz, and the maximum is 10.56GHz with 132MHz spectrum sensing resolution, which leads to 57 bands in UWB band as shown in Fig. 3.4(b).



Figure 3.4: (a) Statistical Analysis in terms of the spectrum utilization efficiency and the sensing time, and (b) the quantized spectrum sensing resolution and maximum and minimum carrier frequency of the PLL.



Figure 3.5: Functional block diagram of the modified analog wavelet-based spectrum sensing

The Analog wavelet-based spectrum sensing is modified to separate local oscillator (LO) path and pulse template wave path as shown in Fig. 3.5. After a down-conversion mixer, a LPF is added to eliminate high frequency output of the mixer. The mathematical function is the exactly same with the previous architecture of [44].

3.5 Triangular waveform generation with Source

Follower LPF for Side-lobe Reduction

3.5.1 Characteristics of Triangular Waveform

Power spectral density of the triangular waveform is compared with those of Gaussian and Hann waveforms. Fig. 3.6(a) shows the time-domain waveforms of the triangular, Gaussian, and Hann that have the same cycle. Fig. 3.6(b) shows the power spectral densities of three different waveforms. Triangular waveform has similar 3dB BW, but the side-lobe leakage of the triangular waveforms is larger than those of Gaussian and Hann. The peak of the triangular waveforms has higher side-lobe peak by 6dB than Hann and by 18dB than Gaussian.



Figure 3.6: (a) Time domain plot and (b) power spectral densities of triangular, Gaussian, and Hann waveforms.

3.5.2 A Low power Triangular Waveform Generator

A digital circuit technique can be used to generate UWB pulses thorough exciting a delay line [47, 48], or modulating the output of an oscillator [49, 50]. An oscillator-based solution can be advantageous since it requires fewer delay stages than an entire delay line, is highly amenable to bursting multiple pulses back-to-back, and can be used in conjunction with an integrated down-converting receiver. For spectral compliance purposes, pulse shaping may be implemented in the

delay-line approach by using variable current sources at the output of each delay cell [51]; ring oscillator-based designs can instead dynamically activate high-speed drivers in parallel [50].

Unfortunately, static CMOS-based pulse generation has significant DC content that is difficult to remove via pulse shaping alone, making spectral compliance challenging. Previous work has relied on Baluns [48] or off-chip filters [47, 52] to remove this low-frequency content and achieve spectral compliance. This typically requires significant chip or board area, thus increasing the size and cost of the wireless node.

Digital window generator [45, 46] can also provide arbitrary waveforms. However, it requires high power consumption due to a high speed DAC and SRAMs for high data rate application.

Triangular waveform generator using charge pump was introduced in [53] by using charging and discharging linear capacitor. It can achieve tunable bandwidth by controlling charging and discharging time, low power consumption, and precise timing generation. However, the triangle shape is asymmetric due to the reset path delay, and it is not acceptable to generate high frequency waveforms.



Figure 3.7: (a) Proposed fully differential Charge pump based triangular waveform generator, (b) a 50% duty cycle correction circuit with an edge-triggered differential DFF (Divided by two), and (c) simulated output waveforms of the triangular waveform generator.

Fig. 3.7(a) shows the proposed fully differential triangle waveform generator using charge pump circuits. The charge pump is push pull type, and there are up and down current source. The down current source is connected to the constant bias circuit, and the up current source is controlled by common mode feedback (CMFB) circuit. The triangular wave cycle can be adjusted by input clock (CK2 and CK2B) frequency. The current source current is adjusted with the clock cycle frequency in order to maintain the same peak-to-peak amplitude.

Duty cycle correction circuit of Fig. 3.7(b) is adopted to get 50% clock duty cycle since the duty cycle distortion affects the symmetry of the triangular waveform, which leads to asymmetry in power spectrum density in frequency domain. It also has tunable output capacitor for compensating mismatch on linear capacitor. The capacitor tuning range is +/- 15%, and the accuracy is less than 1% with 5bit control. Fig. 3.7(c) shows the simulated output waveform.

Output common mode level is also tunable within linear output dynamic range of the triangle waveform generator by changing the reference voltage level (VCM) in CMFB circuit.

3.5.3 Side-lobe Reduction of Triangular Waveform

LPF is added to reduce side-lobe peak of the triangular waveform. Butterworth LPF is used due to its flat gain in pass-band in order not to decrease power in useful bandwidth. More than 4th order LPF is enough to reduce the peak of the side-lobe by 40dB. Thus, 4th order Butterworth LPF is adopted by considering circuit complexity and power consumption. The optimal cut-off frequency of the Butterworth LPF is from 2 to 2.5 times of the triangular waveform frequency, which means it allows about +/- 10% variation of the LPF.

Triangular wave form with 4th order Butterworth LPF having cut-off frequency of 2 times of triangular waveform frequency shows Gaussian-shape time-domain waveform as shown in Fig. 3.8(a) and about 40dB side-lobe peak reduction in power spectral density as shown in Fig.3.8(b).



Figure 3.8: (a) Time domain plot and (b) power spectral densities of the triangular waveform without LPF and with 4th order Butterworth LPF

3.5.4 Modified Source-Follower-based Butterworth LPF

In previous section, LPF can reduce side-lobe peak of the triangular waveform by 40dB. The requirement of the LPF is 4th order Butterworth. Moreover, it allows +/- 10% variation in terms of cut-off frequency.

Source-follower based LPF proposed in [54] is the best option to reduce power consumption compared to other active filters like gm-C filter. It is well known that the source-follower structure uses an internal feedback loop that increases linear range while reducing input MOS overdrive voltage. This feature is exactly the opposite of any other filtering technique that requires large overdrive for large linearity. This, as a consequence, would increase the current (and power) level for a given transconductance to be performed. On the contrary, the proposed structure improves linearity while reducing overdrive and the current level, and, as a consequence, the power consumption. Moreover, a time constant only depends on the transistors transconductance and on the capacitive load (= C_{I} /gm). This means that the circuit does not need to drive any resistive load, avoiding having to consume current under signal regime.

Fig. 3.9 shows the modified source-follower-based 4th order Butterworth LPF. Compared to [54], input is connected to the gate of the NMOS of source follower in order to isolate previous stage and the LPF. If input common mode level is properly adjusted, the first stage operation is the exactly same with the unit stage on NMOS source follower LPF in [54].



Figure 3.9: Modified source-follower-based 4th order Butterworth LPF.

3.5.5 Proposed Composite Triangular Waveform Generator with LPF

Fig. 3.10(a) shows the composite proposed triangular waveform generator that consists of a DCC, two triangular pulse generators (PG), and a source-follower-based LPF. Two PGs are used to generate differential waveforms. In spectrum sensing mode, the output wave forms are multiplied with the down-converted input signals that needs to be sensed. The multiplier is fully differential type to reduce leakage between two input ports, so the wavelet should be differential one. Even if each PG generates fully differential signal but the crossing point is the middle level of the wavelet peak-to-peak. If two PGs are used, the common mode level can be controlled independently. Thus, final waveforms after LPF can be represented as shown in Fig. 3.10(b).



Figure 3.10: (a) Proposed composite triangular waveform generator with LPF and (b) its output waveforms.

Dummy cell is attached at the other differential output that is not connected to LPF in order to compensate difference on load capacitance of the PG.

3.6 Dual-Resolution Spectrum Sensing



Figure 3.11: Methods to make brick wall BPF with (a) one carrier with a high-order LPF, (b) multicarriers with a low-order narrow-BW LPF, and (c) Triple carrier with a tunable dual resolution LPF.

In analog wavelet spectrum sensing, the PLL output frequency is mixed with input RF signals, and the RF signal is down-converted to DC in direct conversion. The down-converted signals go through LPFs with defined channel BW. Thus, the whole process is tunable BPF operation by changing the PLL frequency and LPF BW. However, LPF roll-off is not an ideal brick-wall shape, so it is difficult to sense signals that are located at the boundary of each quantized channel.

An Extremely higher order LPF as shown in Fig. 3.11(a) can provide the similar performance of the ideal brick-wall filter, but it requires large area and high power consumption. Multi-carrier in a channel with low-order narrow-BW LPF can also perform the brick-wall filter as shown in Fig. 3.11(b), but PLL power consumption is increased to generate multiple fractional frequencies in a channel, and it takes a long time to sense spectrum in a channel due to PLL settling time for multiple carriers.

Triple-channel dual-resolution spectrum sensing is proposed in order to sense interferers even with low power consumption and channel spacing as shown in Fig. 3.11(c). Tunable LPFs can be done with analog correlation having a multiplier and an integrator in an analog wavelet-based spectrum sensing. The basis function of the wavelet is defined by pulse shape, pulse width, and carrier frequency, which offers active band pass filter operation with variable BW.

Fig. 3.12 shows the proposed dual-resolution analog wavelet-based spectrum sensing blocks. During the spectrum sensing mode, three carriers are generated on each different channel. There is 1/1.5 divider cell at the receiver chain of RX clock. First, the divider ratio is set by 1.5, and spectrum sensing is performed. The null-to-null BW is the same with channel BW. If there are narrow interferes at the boundary of the adjacent channels, it is hard to check the interferer signals. In dual-resolution operation, the sensing is performed again on the same channel with different divider ratio as 1 divisor. Then, the BW of the analog correlation LPF is increased by 50%. The wider bandwidth can check the signals at the boundaries. Two composite information gives wideband and narrow band interferers' information efficiently without requiring large power consumption as other methods. Three PLLs increase power consumption, but it can reduce sensing time roughly by 1/3. Moreover, one PLL can do this operation by changing the carrier frequency linearly with 3 times longer sensing time.

LPF cut-off frequency of the waveform generator is changed according to input frequency by changing capacitor and current source value.



Figure 3.12: Proposed dual-resolution analog wavelet-based spectrum sensing

3.7 Measurement Results

The test chip was fabricated with 1V 65nm CMOS technology. The active area of the triangular wavelet generator with LPF is 0.11×0.07 mm².

Fig. 3.13 shows the time-domain wavelet and spectrogram of the proposed triangular waveform generator with LPF. The RX clock frequency is 99MHz for spectrum sensing. It goes through DCC to get 50% duty cycle. In mode 0, the divider ratio is set by 1.5, and input clock frequency of the waveform generator is 33MHz. It can be referred to 132MHz null-to-null BW. Spectrogram shows that the third harmonic is lower than the fundamental tone by 45dB. For reference, ideal triangular waveform has 19dB difference between fundamental and third harmonic frequencies. It proves the side-lobe peak of the proposed waveform is reduced by 26dB. In mode 1, division ratio is set by 1, and the input frequency of the waveform generator is 49.5MHz. The null-to-null frequency is 198MHz. The third harmonic is lower than the fundamental tone by 43dB.

Fig. 3.14(a) shows the case that a narrow band interfere is located at the center of channel. The output of the analog correlation is shown in Fig. 3.14(b). For Mode 1 and Mode 0, there are finite value at the end of each cycle, which gives information that there is signals in the channel. Fig. 3.14(c) shows the case that a narrow interferer is located at the boundary of the channel. The output value of the analog correlation is below noise threshold for Mode 0, but the output value is over threshold for Mode 1 as shown in Fig. 3.14(d). For wideband interferers, analog correlation gives finite value over noise threshold for Mode 1 and Mode 0 since interferer BW is larger than spectrum sensing resolution as shown in Fig. 3.15. The DC power consumption of the triangular wave form generator is 75 μ W. Load capacitor value is programmable to get the same amplitude for Mode 0 and Mode 1. The DC power consumption of the LPF is 800 μ W, and the BW is

programmed by changing the capacitive load for Mode 0 and Mode 1. The capacitor is MOM type passive device.









Figure 3.13: (a) time-domain wavelet and (b) spectrogram for MOD0 and (c) time-domain wavelet and (d) spectrogram for MOD1 of the proposed triangular waveform generator with LPF



Figure 3.14: Dual-resolution analog wavelet-based spectrum sensing for narrow band interferer (a, b) at the center of the channel and (c, d) at the boundary of the channel



Figure 3.15: Dual-resolution analog wavelet-based spectrum sensing for wideband interferer

3.8 Conclusion

Triangular wavelet generator with LPF was fabricated with 1V 65nm CMOS technology. Source-follower-based LPF reduces third harmonic tone by 40dB compared to fundamental tone in order to get small stop-band ripple for spectrum sensing. Dual-resolution spectrum sensing can detect narrow band interferers even at the channel boundaries. The DC power consumption of the generator is 950µW. The active area is 0.08mm^2 . Modified LPF is tunable with the variation of current source and load capacitor value. The noise of the LPF is $42\text{nV}/\sqrt{\text{Hz}}$ at 1MHz for mode 0.

Chapter 4. A 3-11GHz Low-Power Integer-N QPLL

4.1 Wideband QPLL for UWB-based Cognitive Radio

The frequency synthesizer of the cognitive UWB should provide 3.1-10.6GHz lock range to accommodate higher capacity and data rates. Meanwhile, the phase noise requirement of the PLL for the impulse radio (IR) UWB is less stringent compared to that of the conventional narrowband radios. Moreover, an integer-N PLL can be used due to wide channel spacing of UWB. Thus, the integer-N PLL using a ring VCO can be adopted due to wide tuning range property, multiphase output, low power consumption, and small area.



Figure 4.1: Reference spur issue in wavelet-based spectrum sensing.

The spurs of the PLL affects the spectrum sensing since the spurs convert neighbor channel information to the current scanning channel information after a mixer block as shown in Fig. 4.1. It is challenging to achieve low reference spur in wide lock range PLL due to high VCO gain, which is even worse when the wide PLL loop BW is required to get fast settling time and to suppress phase noise of the VCO.

4.2 Two-stage Linear Tuning Differential QVCO

Fig. 4.2 shows the proposed two stage ring oscillator. The QVCO unit includes an NMOS transconductance (gm,n) pair, a PMOS cross-coupled load pair, and a PMOS diode pair for the best power-consumption. The diode-connected and cross-coupled PMOS pair provides linear resistance, which enables linear tuning range with supply voltage (VCON) variation. The maximum output frequency can be set by $gm,n/2\pi CL$, where CL is the load capacitance. The output frequency is tuned by regulated supply of the QVCO (VCON). The resulting QVCO gain is 23GHz/V, which is highly linear with the VCON tuning from 0.4V to 0.9V. The replica bias technique is applied to avoid power supply sensitivity peak issue. Small signal impedance of the replica circuit is set to 1/6 of the QVCO impedance. The replica is designed to track similar I-V characteristics as the ring oscillator with the regulator output voltage variation. The QVCO current can be mimicked by appropriately sized diode-connected PMOS transistor. The impedance mismatch between QVCO and the replica trimmed by source follower PMOS with gate voltage feedback control through the L_AMP having 40dB low frequency gain and 100kHz of 3dB BW. The output 3dB BW of the regulator varies from 22MHz to 40MHz according to output frequency since non-linear small signal impedance variation of the QVCO.



Figure 4.2: (a) The proposed supply regulated two stage differential QVCO, and (b) the QVCO unit cell.

The LDO consists of the error amplifier and pass transistor. The error amplifier shown in Fig. 4.3(a) is a commonly used architecture since it has high gain and wide output dynamic range. However, when the input common mode level approaches 0.9V (for a 1V supply voltage), the VDS of the input NMOS pair falls into the triode region because of the finite output impedance of the current source. Fig. 4.3(b) shows the proposed error amplifier. The D_AMP maintains the drain voltage of the input NMOS pairs at VREF, 0.8V. Even if the common source node of the error amplifier does not follow input common mode due to finite output impedance of the current source, D_AMP helps input transistor to be in saturation region and enables to get high gain for wide input dynamic range as shown in Fig. 4.3(c). The transconductance of the input NMOS is enhanced due to increased VDS, and output impedance of output PMOS is decreased due to the same reason. The increase of the transconductance compensates the decrease of the output impedance. Thus, in Fig. 4.3(d), the proposed error amplifier has similar low frequency gain and enhancement on 3dB
BW by 4MHz compared to the conventional error amplifier of Fig. 4.3(a) with the same load. The D_AMP has 330MHz 3dB BW, 10dB low frequency gain, and 120µW power consumption.



Figure 4.3: (a) The conventional dioded connected PMOS load error amplifier, (b) the proposed error amplifier with enhanced gm technique, and comparion in terms of (c) gain, (d) 3dB BW, and (e) power consumption with input common mode level (VCM).

4.3 Digital Calibration for Charge Pump Mismatch

The proposed type II charge-pump-based QPLL with total fourth order for cognitive UWB is shown in Fig. 4.4. Input reference clock (CKREF) is 66MHz, loop BW is 3.3MHz, and the third order LPF is used to attenuate the reference spur. The divider path provides 57 sub-bands carrier frequency. It includes a 2-divider at first stage and a truly modular programmable divider with 2/3divider-cells. They are implemented with TSPC logic for low power consumption. The lock detector (LD) enables the digital calibration for the charge pump mismatch. The counter-based dual LD circuit with long-term and short-term can detect PLL lock status quickly and correctly.



Figure 4.4: The proposed QPLL Architecture with digital calibration for CP.

Less than 1% CP up (Iup) / down (Idn) current mismatch is required with the 23GHz/V VCO gain and 3.3MHz PLL loop bandwidth for the below -60dBc spur level. Moreover, the wide dynamic output range of the CP aggravates the mismatch issue to provide 3-11GHz lock range with deep submicron technology. The proposed QPLL uses digital calibration for the CP. Unlike previous work [55], the proposed method uses background calibration not to change normal operation of main path circuitry. Fig. 4.5 shows the proposed CP with a replica CP. The replica is the same with main CP, but the replica CP receives opposite inputs that UP signal connected to down switch and DN signal connected to up switch. The local feedback with the U_AMP allows the CP to get wide output dynamic range with small Iup / Idn mismatch.

The calibration process is done by a SAR-type ADC after PLL frequency lock, and one step thermometer code is updated after 256 reference clock cycles to mitigate mismatch between the main CP and the replica CP and to avoid offset voltage issue of the comparator in the ADC as shown in Fig. 4.6. Fig. 4.7 describes conceptual operation of the digital calibration for Iup > Idn case. After frequency lock, the stabilized output voltage of the main CP is copied to the replica CP output through a unit gain buffer during pre-charge mode (EVALB). The unit gain buffer is disconnected from the main CP during evaluation period (EVAL). Then, two charge pump outputs have different values after receiving UP/DN signals from PFD because they receive opposite signals. The main CP has stabilized output even with current mismatch since PLL loop generates different pulse width of UP/DN signals, but the replica CP increases the output voltage due to the different PFD pulse width and current mismatch. The different charge amount is accumulated for 128 reference clock cycles and indicates Iup is greater than Idn. The counter turns off one Iup current source switch whose amount is 0.5% of the CP current. The operation is iterated to get < 1% mismatch. The Iup charge pump current can be calibrated by +/- 16% of the nominal current with 6bit binary control (63bit thermometer code). Mismatch between the main CP and the replica CP is not critical since the mismatch only affects replica CP output voltage level, and the output voltage only indicates calibration direction to SAR ADC that decides which one is bigger than the other. However, current mismatch ratio of Iup to Idn at the replica CP should be the same with that at the main CP. Long channel device is used to reduce different channel length modulation effect between the replica CP and the main CP. Moreover, the same layouts are used for them, and they are located closely to get the same mismatch percentage for Iup and Idn of the replica CP from the main CP.

In addition to the CP mismatch reduction to minimize reference spur, the timing mismatch from PFD is reduced by careful layout and clock buffers. The MOM capacitor is used for the LPF to reduce leakage current. The dual path CP technique is applied to reduce the on-chip LPF area [56].



Figure 4.5: The proposed charge pump with the replica.



Figure 4.6: The proposed digital calibration for the CP current mismatch.



Figure 4.7: Principal operation of the digital cariblation for Iup > Idn case.

4.4 A Wideband Low-Power TSPC Frequency Divider

The high speed frequency divider is one of the key blocks for low power consumption since the output signal of the voltage controlled oscillator (VCO) asserts the input of the divider, so the divider operates at highest chip frequencies. In the PLL path, a 2-divider is placed at the first stage of the divider, and a programmable divider (PDIV) provides from 24 to 80 divisor as shown in Fig. 3.4(b). The frequency range of the PDIV should be wide from 6GHz to several hundred MHz due to wide tuning range VCO of the synthesizer.

The current mode logic (CML) is commonly used for Giga-hertz range applications, but the CML flip-flops suffer from high power consumption [57]. According to the international technology roadmap for semiconductors (ITRS) in Fig.4.8 [58], the intrinsic delay reduction of the MOSFETs enables the CMOS PDIV to achieve Gigahertz range operation and low power consumption with the technology scaling. The true-single-phase-clock (TSPC) PDIVs are used for the CMOS PDIVs due to their simple circuit architecture, compact implementation, and low power consumption [59-62]. Moreover, the single phase- clock operation simplifies clock distribution and layout complexity. However, previous works have focused on high frequency operation only. For wide lock range frequency synthesizer application, leakage current in deep sub-micron CMOS technologies should be addressed since the dynamic nodes of the TSPC flip-flops are susceptible to noise and leakage. As technology scales, the leakage current is increased exponentially as shown in Fig. 4.8.

The conditional leakage compensation technique [63] uses static keeper controlled by the external control signal with static and dynamic modes. However, the keeper degraded high frequency performance of the flip-flop since the keeper reduces the driving capability of the main

flip-flop path. The gated inverting keeper [64] relieves the drawback of the strength contention between the main path driver and the keeper. However, the required size of the stacked NMOS and PMOS keepers increases parasitic capacitance of the main path and clock load capacitance. Moreover, there is still current contention between the main path and the gated inverting keeper during transition time. In addition to the high frequency limitation, the strength ratio of the keeper to the driver limits low frequency operation due to leakage current at the dynamic nodes.



Figure 4.8: Intrinsic delay and sub-threshold source drain leakage current of the NMOS with technology scaling (ITRS2003).

4.4.1 Truly Modular Programmable Divider

Vaucher et al. proposed a modified truly modular PDIV as shown in Fig. 4.9(a). It has cascaded 2/3-divider cells and control logic blocks to extend the division range to any desirable power-of-2 factor [57]. Moreover, this architecture improves maximum operation frequency due to short feedback path. The division ratio is defined by 7bit external control code (P<6:0>) from 16 to 125.

A 2/3-divider cell comprises prescaler logic and end-of cycle logic as shown in Fig. 4.9(b). The prescaler logic divides the input frequency by two or three according to the output of end-of-cycle logic. The 2/3-divider is modified to use TSPC logic without differential output and to minimize logic delay between two consecutive latches. The longest logic delay is an inverter and a NAND gate.

4.4.2 N/P-TSPC Latches with Gated Inverting Keeper

Fig. 4.10 shows the proposed N/P-TSPC latches. The gated inverter technique is employed to compensate for the leakage current at the dynamic nodes [64]. For an N-TSPC latch, PC2 and NC2 are used to control the activation of the inverting keeper (PC1 and NC1). PC2 is connected to CK, but NC2 should be connected to IN since ND1 blocks ND2 with CK, but there is no blocker for PD1 during hold mode (low CK). If IN is low during the hold state of the latch, n1 node is not floating, so the gated inverting keeper is disabled. When the input is high during the hold mode, the leakage current at the node n1 is compensated by the gated inverting keeper. P-TSPC latch operation is the same with N-TSPC latch except clock and input polarity.



Figure 4.9: (a) Fully modular PDIV with extended division range architecture and (b) modified 2/3-

divider cell for TSPC latches.



Figure 4.10: (a) N-TSPC and (b) P-TSPC latches with the gated inverter for leakage compensation

at dynamic nodes.

Fig. 4.11 shows the prescaler logic and end-of-cycle logic with the proposed N/P-TSPC latches in a 2/3-divider cell. The minimum frequency is defined by the stored charge retention time at the dynamic node. The dynamic nodes are charged or discharged by the leakage current. Fig. 4.12 shows the leakage current effect on the dynamic nodes (n3 and n4) of the prescaler P-TSPC latch without leakage compensation technique. The leakage current starts charging or discharging the dynamic nodes during hold mode. After the voltage level of the node n3 passes the critical level, the voltage level of the node n4 rapidly drops due to VGS increase of the off-state NMOS driver. It affects the output waveform even during hold state. The delay to the critical voltage level of the dynamic nodes can define minimum frequency of the PDIV. Fig. 4.13(a) shows the minimum frequency with the strength ratio of the keeper to the driver. As the strength ratio is increased, the minimum frequency can be decreased since the keeper holds the dynamic nodes strongly.

The maximum frequency can be defined by the total delay including the clock to output delay (tCQ) and the setup time (tSU) of the N/P-TSPC latches, the total logic delay (tLG), and the clock skew (tSK). Fig. 4.13(b) shows the maximum frequency with the strength ratio of the keeper to the driver. During the transition time, there is current contention between the driver and keeper due to finite rising and falling time of the input and the clock even if the keeper is controlled by clock and data. The strength ratio affects tCQ, tSU, and tSK. As the ratio is increased, the maximum operating frequency is reduced. The proposed PDIV uses 0.2 of the strength ratio by considering maximum frequency, minimum frequency, and noise margin for the PDIV to get the operating frequency from 18MHz to 6.8GHz.







Figure 4.11: (a) Prescaler logic and (b) end-of-cycle logic with N/P-TSPC latches of the modified 2/3-divider.



Figure 4.12: Simulated leakage effect on the dynamic nodes of the prescaler P-TSPC latch without compensation technique.



Figure 4.13: Simulated (a) minimum and (b) maximum operating frequencies with the strength ratio of the keeper to the driver.

4.5 Measurement Results

4.5.1 A 3-11GHz Low-Power Integer-N QPLL with Spur Reduction Technique

The QPLL fabricated in a standard 1V 65nm CMOS process occupies an active area of 0.32×0.36mm² as shown in Fig. 4.14(a) and consumes 10.4mW at 10.6GHz output. The proposed QVCO and the QPLL are measured with a 4-divider at the output. Fig. 4.14(b) shows measured tuning range of the proposed two stage ring VCO. It demonstrates the ability to cover the full UWB band and a linear VCO gain of 22.5GHz/V.



Figure 4.14: (a) Chip photo of the proposed QPLL and (b) Measured VCO output tuning range with an 4-divider.

The proposed QPLL output spectrums and phase noise (PN) without and with the digital calibration technique are shown in Fig. 4.15. The reference spur is -44dBc at 66MHz offset frequency without the digital calibration. When the calibration is enabled, the spur level is

attenuated to -59dBc. The PN measurement also shows the reference spur suppression with the calibration. However, the calibration circuitry increases the PN from -108.82dBc/Hz to - 105.38dBc/Hz at 1MHz offset frequency due to the added replica charge pump circuitry.



Figure 4.15: Comparison of the measured QPLL output spectrum and phase noise (a,c) without and (b,d) with the digital calibration technique.

Table 4.1 gives the performance summary and comparison with previous works for UWB radio application. The proposed QPLL can only provide full UWB band carrier frequency without SSB mixers. Moreover, it shows the lowest power consumption, the smallest area, and the smallest reference spur level. The ring VCO deteriorates PN performance compared to LC VCOs. However, the PN is still compatible in IR-UWB application due to large BW of more than 500MHz even if considering the 4-divider effect at the QPLL output (about 12dB PN increase with ideal 4-divider).

	JSSC05	JSSC06	JSSC07	JSSC08	JSSC09	TVLSI12	This
	[65]	[66]	[67]	[68]	[69]	[70]	Work
Technology	180	180	180	90	180	180	65
[nm]	(CMOS)	(CMOS)	(CMOS)	(CMOS)	(CMOS)	(CMOS)	(CMOS)
VCO Туре	LC	LC	LC	Injection Lock LC	LC	LC	Ring VCO
Carrier Frequency Generation Method	VCO	SSB Mixer	SSB Mixer	SSB Mixer	SSB Mixer	SSB Mixer	VCO
Tuning Range	6 336 -	3.432 -	6.336 –	7.656 –	6.336 –	3.42 -	3.168 –
[GHz]	8.976	7.92	10.56	8.712	10.56	10.296	10.56
No. of Bands	6	7	7	3	9	14	57
Reference Freq. [MHz]	528	264	66	528	66	264	66
Loop BW [MHz]	52.8	-	0.754	-	-	-	3.3
Settling Time [nsec]	300	1	-	-	-	1.59	2000
Spur [dBc]	-52	-37	-22	-38	-28	-33	-59
Phase Noise					-126.7		-105.38
[dBc] (@ 1MHz offset)	-109.6	-116	-103.76	-112	(@ 10MHz)	-98	(Divided by 4)
Power [mW]	57.6	48	88.5	36	102.6	117	3.7 – 10.4

Table 4.1: Performance summary and comparison of the proposed QPLL

4.5.2 A 0.02-6.5GHz Low-Power TSPC Programmable Frequency Divider

The proposed TSPC PDIV with the gated inverting keeper, fabricated in a standard 1V 65nm CMOS process, occupies an active area of 0.072×0.028 mm² as shown in Fig. 4.16(a). Test chip involves a clock receiver, PDIVs, and a CML output driver as shown in Fig. 4.16(b). The test chip has two TSPC PDIVs with and without the gated inverting keepers.

Fig. 4.17 shows TSPC PDIV output waveforms without leakage compensation scheme. The stored data at the dynamic nodes are corrupted by the leakage current, so the output is oscillating regardless of the input frequency and division ratio. Fig. 4.18 (a) and (b) show that the proposed PDIV with the gated inverting keeper can divide input frequency up to 6.5GHz with 24 and 80 division ratio. Moreover, it can divide 20MHz input frequency as shown in Fig. 4.18 (c) and (d). The output waveform from 20MHz input frequency verifies mitigation of the leakage effect on the dynamic nodes by showing the extended stored charge retention time at the dynamic nodes.

Fig. 4.19(a) shows power consumption of the PDIV with various input frequencies for 1V supply. The maximum power consumption is 1.03mW at 6.5GHz input frequency, which gives 6.31GHz/mW power efficiency. The phase noise of the PDIV is -141.21dBc/Hz at 1MHz offset as shown in Fig. 4.19(b).

Table 4.2 gives the performance summary and comparison with previous works of the TSPC PDIVs. The proposed PDIV achieves the highest power efficiency and the widest dynamic range.



Figure 4.16: (a) Layout of the proposed TSPC PDIV with the gated inverting keeper and (b) chip photo of the test chip.



Figure 4.17: TSPC PDIV output of the non-gate inverting keeper with (a) 20MHz and (b) 1GHz input clocks (80-division).



Figure 4.18: TSPC PDIV output of the gate inverting keeper with (a) 80-division (6.5GHz), (b) 24division (6.5GHz), (c) 80-division (20MHz), and (d) 24-division ratio (20MHz).



Figure 4.19: (a) Power consumption of the PDIV and (b) phase noise with 6.5GHz input frequency.

	[59]	[60]	[61]	[62]	This work	
						WUIK
CMOS Tech [nm]		250	180	180	180	65
Freq.	Max.	5.7	1.8	5	4.7	6.5
[GHz]	Min.	5.14	0.5	0.6	0.01	0.02
Power Efficiency [GHz/mW]		0.91	0.31	0.25	1.79	6.31
PN [dBc/Hz] @ 1MHz offset		-	-148	3ps (Jitter)	-137	-141
Area [mm ²]		0.019	0.011	0.034	0.002	0.002

Table 4.2: Performance summary and comparison of the proposed Programmable Divider

4.6 Conclusion

The 1V integer-N QPLL has been realized with the 65nm CMOS technology for the cognitive IR-UWB application. The proposed two stage linear tuning QVCO without SSB mixer technique enables the QPLL to accommodate higher capacity and data rate in full UWB band, 3.1 – 10.6GHz, with 23GHz/V linear VCO gain. The -59dBc reference spur is achieved with the proposed digitally background calibration for less than 1% of the CP mismatch. It mitigates the reference spur issue in spectrum sensing with 132MHz channel resolution. The settling time is less than 2µsec with 1% error.

The 0.02–6.5GHz wide operating frequency range TSPC PDIV achieves 6.31GHz/mW power efficiency. The gated inverting keeper technique enables the PDIV to operate at 20MHz input frequency by compensating leakage current issue in deep sub-micron technology. Analysis on the minimum and the maximum frequencies of the proposed TSPC PDIVs is suitable for designing wide lock range low power frequency synthesizers.

Chapter 5. Triple Channel UWB-based Cognitive IR-UWB

5.1 A Carrier-based UWB Radio

There are two types of signals used to transmit data in UWB systems: carrier-less and carrierbased signals. The Gaussian monocycle and its derivatives are often assumed in the literature as typical carrier-less UWB transmitted impulse waveforms [71]. The spectrum of the n-th-order derivative of a Gaussian waveform is given by

$$|P(f)| = A(2\pi f)^n \cdot exp - \frac{(2\pi f\sigma)^2}{2}$$
(5.1)

where A is a constant amplitude and σ is the original Gaussian standard deviation. The spectrum can be modified through the σ and n values. In [72], the authors show that one needs to take at least the seventh derivative to fit the PSD inside the FCC mask for indoor applications. The choice and especially the calibration of these parameters is not an easy task since the high- and lowfrequency components of the PSD do not scale symmetrically. A little variation of the pulse shape caused by temperature, process variations and bias mismatch can enormously change the frequency spectrum of the pulse and the change may violate the FCC mask. In addition, this technique provide little flexibility in control of the power spectrum management. Moreover, the realization of these Gaussian shape pulses and their derivatives is also very difficult using standard CMOS circuits. Traditional carrier-less impulse generators provide wide-band monocycles that approximate Gaussian shapes using very specific components such as step recovery diodes [72] or choke inductors [73]. These techniques suffer from a very limited tunability and require complex packaging techniques, thereby increasing substantially the system cost.

Compared to the carrier-less technique, a simple way to realize the short high-frequency UWB signals is by gating an oscillator as proposed in [74]. These signals are easier to manage within the FCC spectrum and produce less distortion by the antennas [75]. The oscillator center frequency defines the center frequency and the gate duration the bandwidth. The problem with this technique is that the output pulse features a square shape in time. The high side-lobe power in the spectrum must be filtered, resulting in poor system efficiency while increasing the system complexity. Moreover, in multiple-band systems, a good side-lobe rejection is mandatory for a good adjacent channel power rejection. The approach presented here is an oscillator whose output amplitude is modulated by a triangular signal. The smooth pulse shape of the triangular waveform provides a side-lobe rejection of more than 20 dB, and most of the power is confined in the useful bandwidth. The center frequency of the pulse can be calibrated independently from the bandwidth, which is very useful in multiple-channel systems. This specific signaling scheme will be defined as a "carrier-based" UWB.

5.2 A Triple-Channel UWB-based Cognitive Radio

In chapter 2, the optimal number of channel is three for a 1Gb/s UWB-based cognitive radio in terms of energy efficiency with 30% channel occupancy. Fig. 5.1 shows architecture of the proposed triple channel UWB-based cognitive IR-UWB radio. BPSK modulation is used since BPSK has a lower implementation complexity and gives the better BER performance than other modulation method. In a transmitter, each channel consists of a 2²³-1 PRBS generating binary digital data signals, a multiplier modulating digital data with wavelet, and an up-conversion mixer. One wavelet generator provides triangular waveform to three different channels. A power amplifier (PA) covers whole UWB bands and transfers three different channel signals to one antenna. The output bandpass filter provides 3.1 to 10.6GHz UWB output filtering.



Figure 5.1: Architecture of Triple Channel UWB-based Cognitive IR-UWB

Quadrature analog correlation (a multiplier and an integrator) [76] is used since it reduces the sampling rate of the ADC down to pulse rate by implementing the matched filter correlation of the incoming pulses with the pulse template in the analog domain. In the receiver chain, a low noise amplifier (LNA) shares three channel and covers whole UWB band. Followed by LNA, there are three channels. Each channel consists of a down-conversion mixer, a low pass filter, an analog correlation circuit, and variable gain amplifier (VGA). The receiver chain also performs an analog wavelet-based spectrum sensing with only adding root square block after ADC to measure the power spectral density at certain frequency.

5.3 Transmitter of the triple-channel UWB-basedCognitive Radio

5.3.1 Triangular-shaped BPSK modulation

Fig. 5.2(a) shows block diagram of the proposed triangular-shaped BPSK modulation. The DCC circuit generates 50% duty cycle with 2X clock (CK) of the internal clock frequency (CK2). Two triangle pulse generator (PG) provides two different common mode level triangle waveforms (TP1 and TP2). The LPF reduces side-lobe peak of the TP1 and TP2, which leads to Gaussian-like waveform as TP3. TP3 is multiplied with input data at a multiplier, and triangle shaped BPSK modulated data are produced as shown in Fig. 5.2(b). The modified triangular shaped data with BPSK modulation provide spectrum-shaping at an up-conversion mixer.



Figure 5.2: (a) Block diagram and (b) waveforms of the triangular-shaped BPSK modulation

5.3.2 Up-Conversion Mixer and Modulation Multiplier

Fig. 5.3 shows up-conversion and modulation multiplier for transmitter. In mixer stage, double balanced gilbert-type mixer is used to reduce LO leakage. Increasing the bias current of the RF transconductance stage makes higher gain and better linearity possible, but larger LO switching current causes voltage headroom issue. Therefore, the static current bleeding technique is implemented by using two PMOSFETs to reduce the bias current of the LO switches [77]. The load is a shunt-peaking resistor [78] to extend bandwidth.



Figure 5.3: Up-conversion mixer and modulation multiplier for the triangular-shaped BPSK modulated signals

Triangular-shaped modulated BPSK data are achieved by multiplier stage with BPSK digital data and cyclic triangular waveforms. The multiplier is also gilbert cell type. The modulated data output is current that is mirrored to up-conversion mixer with current mirror. The current convey technique enables low voltage operation, high linearity, and wide dynamic range operation of the mixer and multiplier. The power consumption of the mixer and multiplier is 4mW.

5.3.3 Differential to Single-ended convertor and Antenna Driver



Figure 5.4: Differential to single-ended converter and antenna driver with BPF.

Fig. 5.4 shows a differential to single-ended converter to drive a single-ended antenna driver and antenna. One of the up-conversion mixer outputs is connected to source follower and the other output is connected to common source amplifier. Cascoded common source amplifier is used to increase the output impedance. Each input is biased differently to ensure saturation operation. The source follower stage and common source amplifier stage have the same gain due to the low impedance of the source follower. An inductor is added at the source follower output to extend bandwidth. The DC power consumption is 1.44mW. Antenna driver is added to drive 50Ω antenna. Power efficiency is 0.016 since UWB output power is limited by -41dBm/MHz, so it is difficult to get high efficiency. 3rd order band pass filter is added at the output to get bandwidth from 3.1GHz to 10.6GHz. The DC power consumption is 5.78mW.

5.4 Receiver of the triple-channel UWB-based CognitiveRadio

5.4.1 Quadrature Analog Correlation Receiver

Three different state-of-the-art UWB receiver topologies were analyzed: the direct conversion (DC), the quadrature analog correlation (QAC), and the transmitted reference (TR) as shown in Fig. 5.5 [79].

The DC UWB receiver was introduced in [80] for the 3–10.6 GHz band. In this topology, the incoming pulses are directly sampled by two parallel ADCs and processed in the digital domain. This results in a very flexible receiver, capable of doing wide parallel processing, hence, minimizing the acquisition time. The price to pay is the need for high-speed ADCs, which contribute significantly to the power budget. Another architecture worth considering is the transmitted reference (TR) receiver [81]. Instead of generating a pulse correlation template in the receiver, the reference pulse is delayed in the receiver to be correlated with the data pulse. TR receivers do not need any channel estimation and inherently capture all multipath components of the received signal. On the other hand, they suffer large performance degradation due to the very noisy correlation template. Moreover, the implementation of the analog delay line, necessary to

delay the reference pulse, is not straightforward. The high-speed ADCs can be avoided by moving the matched filtering of the incoming pulses with the pulse template from the digital to the analog domain [82]. This operation reduces the required sample frequency from Nyquist rate to pulse rate. The quadrature analog correlating (QAC) receiver architecture is based on this topology. It correlates the incoming pulses with windowed sinusoidal signal in the analog domain. Simplified channel compensation is done by repetitively opening and closing the window with a finite resolution time.

From [79] analysis, BER performance of the QAC receiver has less performance degradation due to ADC clipping from interferes since it benefits from its slower ADC. The TR receiver performs significantly worse than the other alternatives because of the noise cross-correlation term. The power consumption of the different alternatives is made based on state-of-the-art components and UWB front-ends reported in literature. The DC topology has high power consumption on baseband part since it requires high speed ADC and most of signal processing is done by baseband circuits. The TR topology requires high power consumption on the extra analog delay line. The QAC topology consumes similar power on analog front-end, but it consumes much lesser power on the ADC since the sampling rate can be reduced to the pulse rate. Moreover matched filter function is done at analog domain, so the power consumption on the baseband is much lesser than other topologies. The QAC receiver provides less synchronization effort thanks to I- and Qchannel information compared to single channel analog correlation receiver. In addition to performance benefits, the QAC receiver can easily employ an analog wavelet-based spectrum sensing without significant change in architecture.



(a)



(b)



(c)

Figure 5.5: (a) Direct conversion (DC), (b) transmitted reference (TR), and (c) quadrature analog correlation (QAC) receivers.

5.4.2 Wideband Low Noise Amplifier

A broadband amplifier is shown in Fig. 5.6, which employs a three-section Chebyshev active filter at input. The series RLC network formed by the transconductance stage forms a third section of the filter, which R is $\omega_T L_S$ series resistance in the source of transistor. The bandwidth of the matching stage of the inductively degenerated amplifier in Fig. 5.6 is very depended on the Q factor of the input Chebyshev filter. The input impedance of the MOS transistor with inductive degeneration is achieved as [83]

$$Z_{in}(s) = \frac{1}{s(c_{gs} + c_p)} + s(L_s + L_g) + \omega_T L_s$$
(5.2)

where $\omega_T = gm/(Cgs + Cp) = gm/Ct$. This network is embedded in the Chebyshev structure to form the input matching network. The parallel resonance occurs between Ls andCgs. The second series resonance, on the other hand, occurs between Lg and the equivalent capacitance resulting from the parallel combination of Ls and Cgd at frequencies higher than the parallel resonance.



Figure 5.6: An ultra-wideband amplifier using Chebyshev active filter

From noise analysis perspective, the noise contribution of the input network is due to the limited quality factor Q of the integrated inductors. The noise optimization relies on achieving the highest Q for a given inductance value. The noise contribution of the transistor M1 relies on the choice of its width for a given current bias. The minimum noise figure can be achieved once Ls and Ct resonate, and consequently a low noise figure over the entire amplifier bandwidth is obtained.

The voltage gain of the amplifier can be found by Rs/W(s), where Ws is the Chebyshev filter transfer function. The transfer function of the Chebyshev filter is unity in-band and tends to zero out-of-band. So the impedance looking into the amplifier is Rs in-band, and it is very high out-of-band. The overall gain is

$$\frac{V_{out}}{V_{in}} = -\frac{g_m W(s)}{sC_t R_s} \cdot \frac{R_L \left(1 + \frac{sL_L}{R_L}\right)}{1 + sR_L C_{out} + s^2 L_L C_{out}}$$
(5.3)

where R_L is the total resistance, L_L is the load inductance, and Cout is the total output parasitic capacitance at the drain of input transistor. The shunt-peaking load is compensating the gain roll off, which in equation (5.3) is set by L_L . The presence of parasitic capacitor Cout introduces spurious tones, which should be kept out-of-band. The results observed from this design benefits from the use of a ladder-filter input matching network. This LNA achieves wide bandwidth and input matching from 3–10 GHz. However, this wideband LNA needs too many components, specifically high Q inductors, to form the Chebyshev filter at the input. This drawback adds to the area and the cost of the design.

The designed LNA provides 3.1-10.6GHz bandwidth with 10.83-12.72dB gain, <-10dB return loss, and 1.24-4.18dB noise figure. The input referred intercept point (IIP3) is -8.65dBm, and the DC power consumption is 4.58mW.

5.4.3 Down-Conversion Mixer

Passive mixers dissipate no DC power, except their clock generation circuits, and offer better noise performance with lower supply voltage than active mixer [84]. Moreover, it follows the CMOS process scaling, which leads to smaller die area for the receivers. Furthermore, in terms of LO feed-through, a passive mixer outperforms an active mixer. However, there is crosstalk between I/Q channels and between different channels for multi-channel radio. As a result of this lack of reverse isolation, a passive mixer translates baseband impedances seen from its baseband side to the RF and vice versa through frequency shifting.

On the other hand, active mixers offer high conversion gains, and exhibit high reverse isolation between the IF and RF ports. This isolation essentially eliminates IQ crosstalk [85]. However, it requires higher power supplies due to stacking of transistors.

The designed Gilbert-type double balanced active mixer as shown in Fig. 5.7 blocks LO feedthrough and provides 1GHz 3dB BW with 4.6dB conversion gain and < 14dB noise figure. The input referred intercept point (IIP3) is -0.01dBm, and the DC power consumption is 3.8mW. Source degeneration technology is applied to get high linearity. A resistor is used for the degeneration since the mixer should provide broadband operation. The resistor, however, increases noise figure of the mixer.



Figure 5.7: Gilbert-type double balanced active mixer with resistive source degeneration

5.4.4 Analog Correlation Circuit

For the coherent receiver, the incoming signal will be compared with the template one in phase. An analog correlation is used to realize the comparison in analog domain. It can be implemented with a multiplier and an integrator. The product of the multiplication will be proportional to the degree of correlation between the two signals, input signal and template one. The Gilbert-cell based multiplier [86] is employed to provide the wide bandwidth of the UWB band. Fig. 5.8 shows the proposed analog correlation circuit. The multiplication block includes the transconductance stage and switching stage with diode-connected PMOS loads. Both of the stages can provide gain to the output product. Bias is important for the multiplier to operate in saturation region since the correlation gain depends on the gain of the multiplier besides the amplitude of the template pulse and the input signal, the synchronization error between two signals. The synchronization to boost correlation gain is done by variable delay change for the template pulses.



Figure 5.8: Gilbert-type analog correlation circuit with a multiplier and integrator.

The output current of the multiplication is transferred to the integrator through PMOS current mirror pairs, and it is integrated at the output load capacitors of the integrator. The AC response of the ideal integrator has a pole at DC and has a constant phase of 90 . However, the dominant pole of the practical integrator has finite output impedance, which results in a pole above DC. The dominant pole should be less than 1/5 times of the window frequency, f , to prevent the leakage of signal detection [87]. Across of the differential output, a switch is inserted. It consists of a PMOS and a NMOS with the gate is controlled by Reset clock signal. The switch is triggered every cycle for about 500ps. When the switch is ON, the two differential outputs are shorted, and CMFB makes the output go to the reference level. When the switch is OFF, the two outputs are evaluated during remain cycle time. The designed analog correlation circuit provides two mode options. One

is for QAC receiver and has 66MHz of 3dB bandwidth, and the other is for spectrum sensing mode and has 5MHz and 8MHz of the 3dB bandwidth at Mode 0 and at Mode 1 respectively.

5.4.5 Variable Gain Amplifier with DCOC

VGAs help tame signals that exhibit wide dynamic range. VGAs are used in two circumstances. The first encompasses all those situations where the circuit designer must match an input signal level to the full-scale input of the analog-to-digital converter (ADC) or an FM discriminator. To achieve the linear relationship between the VGA voltage gain and the control voltage, the Gilbert type four-quadrant multiplier is used since its output is equal to the product of the two inputs.

However, there are two drawbacks which make it difficult to implement this VGA using the Gilbert cell. First, the cascoded structure requires large voltage headroom and has difficulty functioning well with a 1.0V supply. Observe that the feedback loop of the AGC system works at very low speed; thus the control voltage varies at a very slow rate. Fig. 5.9(a) depicts the folded Gilbert cell [88], where the bottom differential pair of the original Gilbert cell can be folded without degrading its performance to reduce the number of cascoded transistors. Second, the voltage gain of the VGA changes its polarity as the control voltage changes. This limits the tuning range of the control voltage. To extend the linear control range, a constant current source which sinks a current slightly greater than the current source of the conventional cascade Gilbert cell multiplier, is added to the tail of one of the differential pairs to force one differential pair to possess a gain higher than the other's over the entire control range.


Figure 5.9: (a) Variable gain amplifier (VGA), (b) simulated gain curve with differential control voltage, and (c) VGA with DC offset cancellation and the control

The VGA is adopted for the output of the analog correlation circuit. The measured voltage gain as a function of control voltage VC (=VCP-VCM) has depicted in Fig. 5.9(b), revealing linear-in-magnitude gain transfer characteristic in VC from -0.3V to +0.3V for 4dB to 14dB gain variation.

There is another VGA in the receiver chain at the output of the down conversion mixer. The VGA adds DC offset cancellation (DCOC) function by adding differential current sources at VGA output. The cancellation level is controlled by diode-connected load amplifier as shown in Fig. 5.9(c). It provides 500MHz 3dB BW with 11dBm of the input referred intercept point (IIP3) and 1mW of the DC power consumption. Source degeneration technology is applied to get high linearity. The noise figure is less than 20dB.

5.5 UWB Chip Antenna 3.1 -10.3 GHz



Figure 5.10: (a) Antenna board with UWB chip antenna, (b) antenna return loss and isolation, and (c) antenna radiation pattern

Antenna board is designed with UWB chip antenna from Johanson Technology® to cover from 3.1GHz to 10.3GHz frequency range as shown in Fig 5.10(a). Fig. 5.10(b) shows the return loss curves. The measured 10dB return loss bandwidth is from 3 to 11GHz. which confirms the UWB characteristic of the chip antenna performance. The minimum return loss is 9.5dB. Fig. 5.10(c)

shows antenna radiation pattern. The peak gain is 1.5dBi and the average gain is -3.5dBi in XZ-V plane.



5.6 Measurement Results

Figure 5.11: (a) Die microphotograph of the test chip and (b) PCB with chip-on-board packing for test chip and a UWB antenna board.

The prototype triple-channel UWB-based cognitive radio chip was fabricated in a 1.0V 65nm digital CMOS process provided by TSMC. The die measured 2.3mm×2mm². Active area is roughly 2.1mm². Fig. 5.11(a) shows a microphotograph of the chip. A PCB was designed for test measurements, and chip-on-board packaging was used to bond the chip directly to the PCB board. Fig. 5.11(b) shows the PCB and UWB antenna board. Supply voltages and DC control signals can

be provided through 32 bit PCI connector. Two test boards were used for a transmitter and a receiver. Communication distance is less than 1m.

Fig. 5.12(a) shows Measured BPSK triangular-shaped pulse with a center frequency of 3.564GHz with only one channel activation. Its power spectral density is less than -41dBm/MHz and null-to-null bandwidth is about 900MHz. Side-lobe is reduced to below noise floor level by using LPF at the triangular wave guide as shown in Fig. 5.12(b). Fig. 5.12(c) shows Measured BPSK triangular-shaped pulses with three different center frequencies of 3.564GHz 4.488GHz, and 5.412GHz with three channel activation together. Their power spectral densities are also less than -41dBm/MHz.



Figure 5.12: (a) Measured BPSK triangular-shaped pulse with a center frequency of 3.564GHz and (b) its power spectral density, and (c) measured BPSK triangular-shaped pules with three center frequencies of 3.564GHz, 4.488GHz, and 5.412GHz and (d) their power spectral densities.



Figure 5.13: I- and Q- channel analog correlation output waveforms for QAC receiver mode

Fig. 5.13 shows the output waveforms of I- and Q- channel analog correlation during QAC receiver mode. Each output is reset at every pulse rate (333MHz). After about 500psec reset pulse period, the output is evaluated again. The sample and hold circuit catches the value right before the reset. The value is converted digital value with 4bit ADC.

A 30MHz of 3dB BW narrowband interferer and a 900MHz of null-to-null BW broadband interferer are intentionally generated as shown in Fig 5.14. The narrowband interferer is located at 5GHz to mimic Wi-Fi signal, and the broadband interferer is located at 5.94GHz with IR-UWB signal. These interferers affect CH3 signal of Fig. 5.12(d). Without these interferers, the measured BER of Fig. 5.12(d) case is 9.2×10^{-7} , which leads EPUB to 61pJ/bit. With these interferers, the BER of the CH3 is degraded to 1.5×10^{-1} , which increases total EPUB of the radio.



Figure 5.14: Measured narrowband interferer with a center frequency at 5GHz (about 30MHz of 3dB BW) and wideband interferer with a center frequency at 5.94GHz (about 900MHz of 3dB BW)

The center frequency of the CH3 moves to 6.864GHz to avoid the interferers of Fig. 5.14. Fig. 5.15 shows the carrier frequency change of the CH3. The measured BER of the CH3 is 4.8×10^{-6} , which leads EPUB to 63pJ/bit. This is higher than that of Fig. 5.12(d) without the interferers since the frequency difference on CH3 increases free path loss and power consumption increase of the PLL and LO path. However, this is much lesser than that of Fig. 5.12(d) with the interferers since CH3 signal can avoid the interferers.



Figure 5.15: Measured power spectral density of the BPSK triangular-shaped pules with three center frequencies of 3.564GHz, 4.488GHz, and 6.864GHz.

Fig. 5.16 shows the worst case channel allocation. The carrier frequencies are 8,184GHz, 9.108GHz, and 10.032GHz. The measured BER is 1.1×10^{-4} , and the EPUB is increased to 102pJ/bit.



Figure 5.16: Measured power spectral density of the BPSK triangular-shaped pules with three center frequencies of 8.184GHz, 9.108GHz, and 10.032GHz.

Fig. 5.17 compares recently published UWB and 60GHz transceivers [6-15] with this work in terms of Energy/bit as a figure-of-merit (FoM). This work provides lowest energy/bit performance at 1Gb/s data rate. The best case is three lowest frequency allocation for three channel as 3.564GHz, 4.488GHz, and 6.864GHz. The worst case is three highest frequency allocation for three channel as 8.184GHz, 9.108GHz, and 10.032GHz.



Figure 5.17: FoM (Energy/bit) comparison with data rate and process

Fig. 5.18 compares recently published UWB and 60GHz transceivers [6-15] with this work in terms of BER. The best BER is 9.2×10^{-7} , and the worst BER is 1.1×10^{-4} . Fig. 5.19 compares recently published UWB and 60GHz transceivers [6-15] with this work in terms of Communication distance. The maximum distance of this work is 1m, which is limited by noise figure of the whole receiver chain and PLL phase noise. There is the trade-off between communication distance and power consumption of the radio. Table 5.1 summarizes test chip performance.



Figure 5.18: BER comparison with data rate and process



Figure 5.19: Communication distance comparison with data rate and process

Technology [nm]		65 (TSMC GP CMOS)	
Supply Voltage [V]		1	
Area [mm ²]		2.3 imes 2.0	
Frequency Range [GHz]		3.1 - 10.6	
The number of channels		3	
Data Rate [Gb/s]		1	
Modulation		BPSK	
Pulse Shaping		Triangular + LPF	
Maximum Communication Distance [m]		1	
		Best Case	Worst Case
Average Power [mW]	TX	24	39
	RX	22	36
(3 channels)	QPLL	15	27
BER		9.2×10 ⁻⁷	1.1×10 ⁻⁴

Table 5.1: Chip performance summary

5.7 Conclusion

This chapter addressed the major interferer issues of the IR-UWB transceiver design. The proposed triple channel UWB-based cognitive radio achieves 1Gb/s data rate communication even with over 30% channel occupancy by aggregate three discrete channels. Each channel data rate is 333Mb/s. Communication distance is 1m.

The test chip is fabricated with 1V 65nm GP CMOS. Chip size is $2.3 \times 2 \text{ mm}^2$. The test chip verified frequency-agile three independent channel cognitive radio. The lowest energy/bit is 61pJ/bit, and the highest energy/bit is 102pJ/bit. It achieves best BER of 9.2×10^{-7} and worst BER of 1.1×10^{-4} . The test chip demonstrated cognitive radio operation with intentional interferer assertion. The test chip provides lower energy/bit performance by avoiding interferers.

Chapter 6. Conclusion

6.1 Summary

Benefiting from extremely large bandwidth and low emission level allowed by the FCC, the UWB technology is capable of achieving high data rates of 1~2Gbps for short range wireless communications with high energy efficiency. However, UWB systems must coexist in the 3.1-10.6GHz band with a variety of high power narrow band licensed interferers and other UWB unlicensed interferers, which makes the UWB radios susceptible to the interferers. The proposed Triple-channel UWB-based cognitive radio addresses the interference challenge by allocating each channel at discrete available frequency range. The architecture is verified with statistical analysis with randomized interferer location and channel occupancy. The triple channel UWB-based cognitive radio consumes energy that is less than 10% of that of the single radio when the channel utilization is over 20%.

Dual-resolution spectrum sensing can detect narrow band interferers even at the channel boundaries. Source-follower-based LPF reduces third harmonic tone by 40dB compared to fundamental tone in order to get small stop-band ripple for spectrum sensing. Dual-resolution spectrum sensing can detect narrow band interferers even at the channel boundaries. The DC power consumption of the generator is 950 μ W. The active area is 0.08mm2. Modified LPF is tunable with the variation of current source and load capacitor value. The noise of the LPF is 42nV/ \sqrt{Hz} at 1MHz for mode 0.

The proposed two stage linear tuning QVCO without SSB mixer technique enables the QPLL to accommodate higher capacity and data rate in full UWB band, 3.1 – 10.6GHz, with 23GHz/V linear VCO gain. The -59dBc reference spur is achieved with the proposed digitally background calibration for less than 1% of the CP mismatch. It mitigates the reference spur issue in spectrum sensing with 132MHz channel resolution. The 0.02–6.5GHz wide operating frequency range TSPC PDIV achieves 6.31GHz/mW power efficiency. The gated inverting keeper technique enables the PDIV to operate at 20MHz input frequency by compensating leakage current issue in deep sub-micron technology. Analysis on the minimum and the maximum frequencies of the proposed TSPC PDIVs is suitable for designing wide lock range low power frequency synthesizers.

The proposed triple-channel UWB-based cognitive radio addressed the major interferer issues of the IR-UWB transceiver design. The proposed triple channel UWB-based cognitive radio achieves 1Gb/s data rate communication even with over 30% channel occupancy by aggregate three discrete channels. Each channel data rate is 333Mb/s. Communication distance is 1m. The test chip is fabricated with 1V 65nm GP CMOS. Chip size is $2.3 \times 2 \text{ mm}^2$. The test chip verified independent frequency-agile three channel cognitive radio. The lowest energy/bit is 61pJ/bit, and the highest energy/bit is 102pJ/bit. It achieves best BER of 9.2×10^{-7} and worst BER of 1.1×10^{-4} . The test chip demonstrated cognitive radio operation with intentional interferer assertion. The test chip provides lower energy/bit performance by avoiding interferers.

6.2 Contribution

This work has investigated the ways to implement a multi-channel cognitive radio in UWB band for high data rate and high energy efficiency while avoiding narrowband and wideband interferers. During the course, the following contributions have been made:

- Statistical analysis for finding optimal high data rate transceiver architecture and for defining pulse shaping, modulation method, and spectrum sensing resolution in terms of energy efficiency. Triple-channel is optimal with UWB-based cognitive radio even for over 20% channel occupancy. BPSK can minimize losses in the link budget and can obtain the maximum distance with more than hundreds Mb/s. Triangular pulse can provides optimal performance if all design parameters including BW, A, side-lobe leakage, and complexity, are considered.
- A low power spectrum sensing architecture has been investigated and implemented. For less than 1m cognitive radios, an analog wavelet-based spectrum sensing is used. Dual-Resolution wavelet-based spectrum sensing is proposed to find out narrowband and wideband interferers efficiently by changing cycle time of the triangular waveforms.
- A low power wideband QPLL has been developed with reference spur reduction technique. Low power consumption and wide band locking are achieved with the proposed two stag linear tuning ring VCO. Digitally background calibration on the charge pump mismatch enables the QPLL to get low reference spur with high VCO gain.

- A low power wideband programmable divider has been developed with true-single-phaseclock (TSPC) latches. Low power consumption is achieved with simple circuitry and layout routing. Wideband operation is achieved with the gated inverter feedback circuit. Timing analysis on the maximum and minimum cycle is investigated to tune the operation range.
- An energy efficient triple-channel UWB-based cognitive radio has been implemented in 65 nm CMOS process to demonstrate the framework. The implementation includes three different channel transmitters (including triangle-shaped data modulation circuit and an up-conversion mixer at each channel and shared antenna driver), receivers (including triangle wavelet generator, a down-conversion mixer, an analog correlation circuit, a LPF, and VGAs at each channel and shared LNA), and wideband QPLLs. It has been shown that the chip is not only lowest energy/bit without interferers but also can provide frequency-agile operation to avoid interferers in whole UWB band.

6.3 Future Work

The proposed triple-channel UWB-based cognitive radio has been verified with analog front end parts. However, mixed signal and digital processing parts need to be implemented to verify the whole system operation and to get exact power consumption of the system.

Three are three critical functions are needed for this system. The first one is low power synchronization algorithm for the QAC receiver chain in order to detect high data rate input signals properly. Another one is low power and fast spectrum sensing algorithm. In this work, linear searching is used, but new searching algorithm in the baseband can expedite spectrum sensing operation. Finally, channel equalization can enhance BER performance of the high data rate radio.

FCC regulates emission power density of the UWB radio by -41dBm/MHz in order not to interfere with other radios that use the same channel frequency band, which is underlay signal network. The cognitive radio technology on the UWB-based radio can avoid the underlay signal network, so the output power can be greater than the regulation (-41dBm/MHz). The enhanced output power can increase data rate or communication distance with high energy efficiency. It requires theoretical and statistical studies to identify the effect of the high output power UWB-base cognitive radios on other narrowband and wideband radios.

Bibliography

- [1] FCC, "First Report and Order: Revision of Part 15 of the Commission's Rules Regarding Ultra-Wideband Transmission Systems," ET Docket 98-153, Apr. 2002.
- [2] Changhui Hu, Rahul Khanna, Jay Nejedlo, Kangmin Hu, Huaping Liu, and Patrick Y. Chiang, "A 90nm-CMOS, 500 Mbps, 3–5 GHz fully-integrated IR-UWB transceiver with multipath equalization using pulse injection-locking for receiver phase synchronization," IEEE J. Solid-State Circuits, vol. 46, no. 5, pp. 1076–1088, May 2011.
- [3] Robert C. Daniels and Robert W. Heath, Jr., "60 GHz wireless communications: Emerging requirements and design recommendations," IEEE Veh. Technol. Mag., vol. 2, no. 3, pp. 41– 50, Sep. 2007.
- [4] C.-W. Pyo, "Modeling directional communication in IEEE 802.15.3c WPAN based on hybrid multiple access of CSMA/CA and TDMA," in Proc. 12th Asia-Pacific Netw. Oper. Manage. Conf. Manage. Enabling the Future Internet for Changing Business and New Computing Services, 2009, pp. 355–364.
- [5] Sumit Singh, Federico Ziliotto, Upamanyu Madhow, Elizabeth M. Belding, and Mark Rodwell, "Blockage and directivity in 60 GHz wireless personal area networks," IEEE J. Sel. Areas Commun., vol. 27, no. 8, pp. 1400–1413, Oct. 2009.
- [6] Sachio Iida, Katsuyuki Tanaka, Hideyuki Suzuki, Naoto Yoshikawa, Norio Shoji, Bernie Griffiths, Derek Mellor, Frank Hayden, Iain Butler, Jeremy Chatwin, "A 3.1 to 5GHz CMOS

DSSS UWB Transceiver for WPANs," IEEE ISSCC Dig. Tech. Papers, Feb. 2005, pp. 214–215.

- [7] Yuanjin Zheng, King-Wah Wong, M. Annamalai Asaru, Dan Shen, Wen Hu Zhao, Yen Ju The,
 P. Andrew, Fujiang Lin, Wooi Gan Yeoh, Rajinder Singh, "A 0.18µm CMOS Dual-Band
 UWB Tranceiver," IEEE ISSCC Dig. Tech. Papers, Feb. 2007, pp. 114–115.
- [8] Ali Medi and Won Namgoong, "High Data-Rate Energy-Efficient Interference-Tolerant Fully Integrated CMOS Frequency Channelized UWB Transceiver for Impulse Radio," IEEE J. Solid-State Circuits, vol. 43, no. 4, pp. 974–980, Apr. 2008.
- [9] L. Zhou, Z. Chen, C. C. Wang, F. Tzeng, V. Jain, and P. Heydari, "A 2-Gb/s 130-nm CMOS RF-correlation-based IR-UWB transceiver front-end," IEEE Trans. Microw. Theory Tech., vol. 59, no. 4, pp. 1117–1130, Apr. 2011.
- [10] Takayuki Abe, Yuixiang Yuan, Hiroki Ishikuro, Tadahiro Kuroda, "A 2Gb/s 150mW UWB Direct-Conversion Coherent Transceiver with IQ-Switching Carrier Recovery Scheme," IEEE ISSCC Dig. Tech. Papers, Feb. 2012, pp. 442–443.
- [11] Scott K. Reynolds, Brian A. Floyd, , Ullrich R. Pfeiffer, Troy Beukema, Janusz Grzyb, Chuck Haymes, Brian Gaucher, and Mehmet Soyuer,, "A Silicon 60 GHz receiver and transmitter chipset for broadband communications," IEEE J. Solid-State Circuits, vol. 41, no. 12, pp. 2820–2830, Dec. 2006.
- [12] Cristian Marcu, Debopriyo Chowdhury, Chintan Thakkar, Jung-Dong Park, Ling-Kai Kong, Maryam Tabesh, Yanjie Wang, Bagher Afshar, Abhinav Gupta, Amin Arbabian, Simone Gambini, Reza Zamani, Elad Alon, and Ali M. Niknejad, "A 90 nm CMOS low-power 60-

GHz transceiver with integrated baseband circuitry," IEEE J. Solid-State Circuits, vol. 44, no.12, pp. 3434–3447, Dec. 2009.

- [13] Jri Lee, Yentso Chen, and Yenlin Huang, "A low-power low-cost fully-integrated 60-GHz transceiver system with OOK modulation and on-board antenna assembly," IEEE J. Solid-State Circuits, vol. 45, no. 2, pp. 264–275, Feb. 2010.
- [14] Toshiya Mitomo, Yukako Tsutsumi, Hiroaki Hoshino, Masahiro Hosoya, Tong Wang, Yuta Tsubouchi, Ryoichi Tachibana, Akihide Sai, Yuka Kobayashi, Daisuke Kurose, Tomohiko Ito, Koichiro Ban, Tomoya Tandai, Takeshi Tomizawa, "A 2 Gb/s-throughput CMOS transceiver chipset with in-package antenna for 60 GHz short-range wireless communication," IEEE ISSCC Dig. Tech. Papers, Feb. 2012, pp. 266–267.
- [15] Kenichi Okada, Keitarou Kondou, Masaya Miyahara, Masashi Shinagawa, Hiroki Asada, Ryo Minami, Tatsuya Yamaguchi, Ahmed Musa, Yuuki Tsukui, Yasuo Asakura, Shinya Tamonoki, Hiroyuki Yamagishi, Yasufumi Hino, Takahiro Sato, Hironori Sakaguchi, Naoki Shimasaki, Toshihiko Ito, Yasuaki Takeuchi, Ning Li, Qinghong Bu, Rui Murakami, Keigo Bunsen, Kota Matsushita, Makoto Noda, and Akira Matsuzawa,, "Full Four-Channel 6.3-Gb/s 60-GHz CMOS Transceiver With Low-Power Analog and Digital Baseband Circuitry," IEEE J. Solid-State Circuits, vol. 48, no. 1, pp. 46–65, Feb. 2013.
- [16] J. Choliz, A. Hernandez-Solana, A. Sierra, and P. Cluzeaud, "Coexistence of MB-OFDM UWB with Impulse Radio UWB and other radio systems," IEEE International Conference on Ultra-Wideband, 2011, pp. 410-414.
- [17] C. Snow, L. Lampe, R. Schober, "WiMAX Interference to MB-OFDM UWB Systems," IEEE PacRim 2007, pp.329-332, Aug. 2007.

- [18] S. R. Mallipeddy and R. S. Kshetrimayum, "Impact of UWB interference on IEEE S02.11a WLAN system," National Conference on Communications (NCC), Jan. 2010, pp.1-5.
- [19] S. M. Mishra, S. ten Brink, R. Mahadevappa Member, and R. W. Brodersen, "Detect and avoid: an ultra-wideband/WiMAX coexistence mechanism [Topics in Radio Communications]," IEEE Communications Magazine, vol. 45, no. 6, pp. 68-75, June 2007.
- [20] J. Mitola and G. Maguire, Jr., "Cognitive Radio: Making software Radio More Personal", IEEE Personal Communications Magazine, Vol.6, No.6, pp. 13-18, August 1999.
- [21] F. Granelli and H. Zhang, "Cognitive Ultra Wide Band Radio: A Research Vision and Its Open Challenges," Proc. 2nd International Workshop on Networking with Ultra Wide Band and Workshop on Ultra Wide Band for Sensor Networks, Rome, Italy, July 2005, pp. 55-59.
- [22] Y. Zheng, Y. Tong, J. Yan, Y.-P. Xu, W. G. Yeoh, and F. Lin, "A low power noncoherent CMOS UWB transceiver ICs," inProc. IEEE RFIC Symp., 2005, pp. 347–350.
- [23] S. Bourdel, Y. Bachelet, J. Gaubert, R. Vauché, O. Fourquin, N. Dehaese, and H. Barthélemy,
 "A 9-pJ/Pulse 1.42-Vpp OOK CMOS UWB pulse generator for the 3.1–10.6-GHz FCC band,"
 IEEE Trans. Microw. Theory Tech., vol. 58, no. 1, pp. 65–73, Jan. 2010.
- [24] F. S. Lee and A. P. Chandrakasan, "2.5 nJ/bit 0.65 V pulsed UWB receiver in 90 nm CMOS," IEEE J. Solid-State Circuits, vol. 42, no. 12, pp. 2851–2859, Dec. 2007
- [25] V. Karam, P.H.R. Popplewell, A. Shamim, and J. Rogers, "A 6.3 GHz BFSK transmitter with on-chip antenna for self-powered medical sensor applications," in Radio Frequency Integrated Circuits (RFIC) Symp. Dig., Jun. 2007, pp. 101–104.

- [26] D. Wentzloff and A. P. Chandrakasan, "A 47 pJ/pulse 3.1-to-5 GHz all-digital UWB transmitter in 90 nm CMOS," in IEEE Int. Solid-State Circuits Conf. Dig. Tech. Papers, Feb. 2007, pp. 118, 591.
- [27] T. Q. S. Quek and M. Z. Win, "Ultrawide bandwidth transmitted-reference signaling," in IEEE International Conference on Communications, vol. 6, June 2004, pp. 3409–3413.
- [28] L. W. C. II, Digital and Analog Communication Systems, 5th ed. New Jersey: Prentice Hall, 1997.
- [29] D. M. Pozar, Microwave Engineering, 2nd ed. New York: John Wiley & Sons, 1998.
- [30] M. G. D. Benedetto and G. Giancola, Understanding Ultra Wide Band Radio Fundamentals, 1st ed. New Jersey: Prentice Hall, 2004.
- [31] F.Zhang, A. Jha, R. Gharpurey, and P. Kinget, "An Agile, Ultra-Wideband Pulse Radio Transceiver With Discrete-Time Wideband-IF," IEEE J. Solid-State Circuits, vol. 44, no. 5, pp. 1336–1351, MAY. 2009.
- [32] A. Sahai, D. Cabric, "Spectrum Sensing Fundamental Limits and 0.015 Practical Challenges," A tutorial presented at IEEE DySpan Conference, Baltimore, Nov. 2005.
- [33] H. Urlkowitz "Energy detection of unknown deterministic Proceedings of the IEEE, vol. 55(4), pp. 523 531, April 1967.
- [34] S. Shankar, C. Cordeiro, K. Challlapali, "Spectrum Agile Radios: Utilization and Sensing Architecture," Proc. IEEE DySpan, pp. 160-169, Nov. 2005.
- [35]] Z. Quan, Cui Shuguang, A.H. Sayed, and H.V. Poor, "Optimal Multiband Joint Detection for Spectrum Sensing in Cognitive Radio Networks," IEEE Trans. Sig. Proc., vol. 57, no. 3, Mar. 2009, pp. 1128–1140.

- [36] Z. Tian and G. Giannakis, "A Wavelet Approach to Wideband Spectrum Sensing for Cognitive Radios," Proc. IEEE Cognitive Radio Oriented Wireless Networks and Commun., Mykonos Island, Greece, June 2006, pp. 1–5.
- [37] B. Farhang-Boroujeny, "Filter Bank Spectrum Sensing for Cognitive Radios," IEEE Trans.Sig. Proc., vol. 56, no. 5, pp. 1801–1811, May 2008.
- [38] Z. Tian and G. Giannakis, "Compressive Sensing for Wideband Cognitive Radios," Proc. IEEE Int'l. Conf. Acoustics, Speech, and Sig. Proc., Honolulu, HI, April 2007, pp. 1357–60.
- [39] J. A. Tropp, J.N. Laska, M.F. Duarte, J.K. Romberg, and R.G. Baraniuk., "Beyond Nyquist: Efficient Sampling of Sparse Bandlimited Signals," IEEE Trans. Info. Theory, vol. 56, no. 1, Jan. 2010, pp. 520–544.
- [40] M. Mishali and Y. C. Eldar, "Blind Multiband Signal Reconstruction: Compressive Sensing for Analog Signals," IEEE Trans. Sig. Proc., vol. 57, no. 3, March 2009, pp. 993–1009.
- [41] R. Venkataramani and Y. Bresler, "Perfect Reconstruction Formulas and Bounds on Aliasing Error in sub- Nyquist Nonuniform Sampling of Multiband Signals," IEEE Trans. Info. Theory, vol. 46, no. 6, Sept. 2000, pp.2173–2183.
- [42] H. Sun, W. Chiu, J. Jiang, A. Nallanathan, and H.V. Poor, "Wideband Spectrum Sensing with sub-Nyquist Sampling in Cognitive Radios," IEEE Trans. Sig. Proc., vol. 60, no. 11, Nov. 2012, pp. 6068–6073.
- [43] Y. Youn, H. Jeon, J. Choi, and H. Lee, "Fast spectrum sensing algorithm for 802.22 WRAN systems," in Proc. IEEE Int. Symp. Commun. and Information Techn., Bangkok, Thailand, Oct. 2006, pp.960–964.

- [44] Y. Hur, J. Park, W. Woo, K. Lim, C. Lee, H. Kim, and J. Laskar, "A wideband analog multiresolution spectrum sensing (MRSS) technique for cognitive radio (CR) systems," in Proc. IEEE Int. Symp. Circuits and Systems, May 2006, pp. 4090–4093.
- [45] J.M. Park, T.J. Song, J.H. Hur, S.M. Lee, J.K. Choi, K.H. Kim, K.T. Lim, C.H. Lee, H. Kim, and J. Laskar, "A Fully Integrated UHF Band CMOS Receiver With Multi-Resolution Spectrum Sensing (MRSS) Functionality for IEEE 802.22 Cognitive Radio Applications," IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits, vol. 44, no. 1, Jan 2009.
- [46] T. Song, J. Park, S. M. Lee, J. Choi, K. Kim, C.-H. Lee, K. Lim, and J. Laskar, "A 122-mW low-power multiresolution spectrum-sensing IC with self-deactivated partial swing techniques," IEEE Trans. Circuits Syst. II, Exp. Briefs, vol. 57, no. 3, pp. 188–192, Mar. 2010.
- [47] D. D. Wentzloff and A. P. Chandrakasan, "A 47 pJ/pulse 3.1–5 GHz all-digital UWB transmitter in 90 nm CMOS," in IEEE ISSCC Dig. Tech. Papers, 2007, pp. 118–119.
- [48] T. Norimatsu, R. Fujiwara, M. Kokubo, M. Miyazaki, A. Maeki, Y. Ogata, S. Kobayashi, N. Koshizuka, and K. Sakamura, "A UWB-IR transmitter with digitally controlled pulse generator," IEEE J. Solid-State Circuits, vol. 42, no. 6, pp. 1300–1309, Jun. 2007.
- [49] J. Ryckaert, G. V. der Plas, V. D. Heyn, C. Desset, G. Vanwijnsberghe, B. V. Poucke, and J. Craninckx, "A 0.65–1.4 nJ/burst 3–10 GHz UWB digital TX in 90 nm CMOS for IEEE 802.15.4a," in IEEE ISSCC Dig. Tech. Papers, 2007, pp. 120–121.
- [50] D. Marchaland, F. Badets, M. Villegas, and D. Belot, "65 nm CMOS burst generator for ultrawideband low data rate systems," in IEEE RFIC Symp. Dig., 2007, pp. 43–46.
- [51] Y. Zhu, J. D. Zuegel, J. R. Marciante, and H. Wu, "A 10 GS/s distributed waveform generator for sub-nanosecond pulse generation and modulation in 0.18 um standard digital CMOS," in IEEE RFIC Symp. Dig., 2007, pp. 35–38.

- [52] X. Chen and S. Kiaei, "Pulse generation scheme for low-power low complexity impulse ultrawideband," IEE Electron. Lett., Jan. 2007.
- [53] J. Ryckaert, C. Desset, A. Fort, M. Badaroglu, V. De Heyn, P. Wambacq, G. Van der plas, S. Gonnay, B. Van Poucke, and B. Gyselinckx, "Ultra-wide-band transmitter for low-power wireless body area networks: Design and evaluation," IEEE Trans. Circuits Syst. I, Fundam. Theory Appl., vol. 52, no. 12, pp. 2515–2525, Dec. 2005.
- [54] S. D'Amico, M. Conta, A. Baschirotto, "A 4.1-mW 10-MHz Fourth-Order Source-Follower-Based Continuous-Time Filter With 79-dB DR", IEEE J. Solid-State Circuits, vol. 41, no. 12, pp. 2713-2719
- [55] C.-F. Liang, S. Chen, and S. Liu, "A digital calibration technique for charge pumps in phaselocked systems," IEEE J. Solid-State Circuits, vol. 43, no. 2, pp. 390–398, Feb. 2008.
- [56] L. Liu, T. Sakurai, and M. Takamiya, "A Charge-Domain Auto- and Cross-Correlation Based Data Synchronization Scheme with Power- and Area-Efficient PLL for Impulse Radio UWB Receiver," IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits, Vol. 46, No. 6, pp. 1349-1359, Jun. 2011.
- [57] C. S. Vaucher, I. Ferencic, M. Locher, S. Sedvallson, U. Voegeli, and Z. Wang, "A family of low-power truly modular programmable dividers in standard 0.35-μm CMOS technology," IEEE J. Solid-State Circuits, vol. 35, no. 7, pp. 1039–1045, July 2000.
- [58] Semiconductor Industry Association, "International Technology Roadmap for Semiconductors (ITRS) 2003 Edition," Available from: http://www.itrs.net/Links/ 2003ITRS /Home2003.htm.
- [59] S. Pellerano, S. Levantino, C. Samori, and A. L. Lacaita, "A 13.5-mW 5-GHz frequency synthesizer with dynamic-Logic frequency divider," IEEE J. Solid-State Circuits, vol. 39, pp. 378–383, Feb. 2004.

- [60] X. P. Yu, M. A, Do, L. Jia, J.-G. Ma, and K. S. Yeo, "Design of a low power wideband high resolution programmable frequency divider," IEEE Trans. Very Large Scale Integr. Syst., vol. 13, pp. 1098–1103, Sep. 2005.
- [61] C. Chang and Y. –J. E. Chen, "A CMOS true single-phase-clock divider with differential outputs," IEEE Microwave Wireless Comp. Lett., vol. 19, no. 12, pp. 813–815, Dec. 2009.
- [62] T. Chien, C. Lin, C. Wey, Y. Juang, and C. Huang, "High-speed and low-power programmable frequency divider", IEEE International Symposium on Circuits and Systems, May 2010, pp. 4301–4304.
- [63] M. Hansson and A. Alvandpour, "A Leakage Compensation Technique for Dynamic Latches and Flip-Flops in Nano-Scale CMOS," IEEE Int. SOC Conf., September 2006, pp. 83–84.
- [64]H. Lee and Y. Jang, "A true single-phase clocked flip-flop with leakage current compensation," IEICE Electronics Express, Vol.9, No.23, December 2012, pp. 1807–1812.
- [65] G. Tak, S. Hyun, T. Kang, B. Choi, and S. Park, "A 6.3-9-GHz CMOS fast settling PLL for MB-OFDM UWB applications," IEEE J. Solid-State Circuits, vol. 40, no. 8, pp.1671–1679, Aug. 2005.
- [66] J. Lee, "A 3-to-8 GHz fast-hopping frequency synthesizer in 0.18μm CMOS technology," IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits, vol.41, no.3, pp. 566-573, Mar. 2006.
- [67] H. Zheng and H. C. Luong, "A 1.5 V 3.1 GHz 8 GHz CMOS synthesizer for 9-band MB-OFDM UWB transceivers," IEEE J. Solid-State Circuits, vol. 42, no. 6, pp. 1250–1260, Jun. 2007.
- [68] S. Dal Toso, A. Bevilacqua, M. Tiebout, S. Marsili, C. Sandner, A. Gerosa, and A. Neviani, "UWB fast-hopping frequency generation based on sub-harmonic injection locking," IEEE J. Solid-State Circuits, vol. 43, no. 12, pp. 2844–2852, Dec. 2008.

- [69] H. Zheng, S. Lou, D. Lu, C. Shen, T. Chan, and H. C. Luong, "A 3.1 GHz–8.0 GHz Single-Chip Transceiver for MB-OFDM UWB in 0.18µm CMOS Process," Journal of Solid-State Circuits, vol. 44, no. 18, pp. 414 - 426, Feb. 2009.
- [70] T. Y. Lu and W. Z, Chen, "A 3–10 GHz, 14 bands CMOS frequency synthesizer with spurs reduction for MB-OFDM UWB system," IEEE Trans. Very Large Scale Integr. Syst., vol. 20, no. 5, pp. 948–958, May 2012.
- [71] H. Sheng, P. Orlik, A. M. Haimovitch, L. J. Cimini, and J. J. Zhang, "On the spectral and power requirements for ultra-wideband transmission," in IEEE Proc. Int. Conf. Communications, vol. 1, May 2003, pp. 738–742.
- [72] J. Han and C. Nguyen, "A new ultra-wideband, ultra-short monocycle pulse generator with reduced ringing," IEEE Microw. Compon. Lett., pp. 206–208, 2002.
- [73] K. Marsden, H. J. Lee, D. Ha, and H. S. Lee, "Low power CMOS re-programmable pulse generator forUWBsystems," in IEEE Conf. UWB Systems Technologies, 2003, pp. 443–447.
- [74] Y. H. Choi, "Gated UWB pulse signal generation," in IEEE Joint Int. Workshop UWBST IWUWBS, May 2004, pp. 122–124.
- [75] Rui Xu, Yalin Jin, and Cam Nguyen, "Power-Efficient Switching-Based CMOS UWB Transmitters for UWB Communications and Radar Systems," IEEE Transaction on Microwave Theory and Techniques, Vol. 54, No. 8, August 2006.
- [76] J. Ryckaert, M. Verhelst, M. Badaroglu, S. D'Amico, V. De Heyn, C. Desset, P. Nuzzo, B. Van Poucke, P. Wambacq, A. Baschirotto, W. Dehaene, and G. Van der Plas, "A CMOS ultra-wideband receiver for low data-rate communication," IEEE J. Solid-State Circuits, vol. 42, no. 11, pp. 2515–2527, Nov. 2007.

- [77] H. Darabi and J. Chiu, "A noise cancellation technique in active-RF CMOS mixers," in Int. Solid-State Circuits Conf., 2005, pp. 544–545.
- [78] T. H. Lee, The Design of CMOS Radio-Frequency Integrated Circuits, 1st ed. New York: Cambridge Univ. Press, 1998.
- [79] J. Ryckaert, M. Verhelst, M. Badaroglu, S. D'Amico, V. De Heyn, C. Desset, P. Nuzzo, B. Van Poucke, P. Wambacq, A. Baschirotto, W. Dehaene, and G. Van der Plas, "A CMOS ultra-wideband receiver for low data-rate communication," IEEE J. Solid-State Circuits, vol. 42, no. 11, pp. 2515–2527, Nov. 2007.
- [80] F. Lee and A. Chandrakasan, "A BiCMOS ultra-wideband 3.1–10.6-GHz front-end," IEEE J. Solid-State Circuits, vol. 41, no. 8, pp. 1784–1791, Aug. 2006.
- [81] R. Hoctor and H. Tomlinson, "Delay-hopped transmitted-reference RF communications," in Proc. 2002 IEEE Conf. Ultra Wideband Systems and Technologies, Baltimore, MD, May 2002, pp. 265–269.
- [82] M. Verhelst and W. Dehaene, "System design of an ultra-low-power, low data rate, pulsed UWB receiver in the 0-960 MHz band," in Proc. IEEE Int. Conf. Communications, Seoul, Korea, May 2005, vol. 4, pp. 2812–2817.
- [83] A. Bevilacqua and A. M. Niknejad, "An ultrawideband CMOS low noise amplifier for 3.1– 10.6-GHz wireless receivers," IEEE J. Solid-State Circuits, vol. 39, no. 12, pp. 2259–2268, Dec. 2004.
- [84] C. Andrews and A. C. Molnar, "A passive-mixer-first receiver with baseband-controlled RF impedance matching, <<6 dB NF, and >>27dBm wideband IIP3," in Proc. IEEE Int. Solid-State Circuits Conf., 2010, pp. 46–47.

- [85] J. Zipper, S. Member, C. Stger, G. Hueber, R. Vazny, W. Schelmbauer, B. Adler, and R. Hagelauer, "A single-chip dual-band CDMA2000 transceiver in 0.13 m CMOS," IEEE J. Solid-State Circuits, vol. 42, no. 12, pp. 2785–2794, Dec. 2007.
- [86] G. Han and E. Sanchez-Sinencio, "CMOS transconductance multipliers: a tutorial," Circuits and Systems II: Analog and Digital Signal Processing, IEEE Transactions on, vol. 45, pp. 1550-1563, 1998.
- [87] J. Park, K.-W. Kim, T. Song, S. M. Lee, J. Hur, K. Lim, and J. Laskar, "A Cross-layer Cognitive Radio Testbed for the Evaluation of Spectrum Sensing Receiver and Interference Analysis," accepted in Cognitive Radio Oriented Wireless Networks and Communications, 2008. CrownCom 2008. 3rd International Conference on, 2008.
- [88] C. Wu, C. Liu, and S. Liu, "A 2 GHz CMOS variable-gain amplifier with 50 dB linear-inmagnitude controlled gain range for 10Gbase-LX4 ethernet," in ISSCC Dig. Tech. Papers, Feb. 2004, pp.484–541.